
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 16, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE ON

BANKING AND CTJRRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10 a.m. pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Couzens, Townsend, and Goldsborough (substitute for
Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, and David Schenker, associate counsel
to the committee; and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the com-
mittee; Alfred E. Mudge, Joseph B. Lynch, Julian L. Hagen, and
C. Horace Tuttle of Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern; also William Dean
Embree and A. Donald MacKinnon, of Milbank, Tweed, Hope &
Webb, counsel representing The Chase National Bank and the Chase
Corporation; and Martin Conboy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. Whom will
you have first this morning, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Harley Clarke here?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Please come around to the committee table.

TESTIMONY OP HARLEY L. CLARKE, 327 SOUTH LA SALLE STREET,
CHICAGO, ILL.—-Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, did you hear the testimony yesterday that
was given by Mr. S. R. Burns ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU heard him testify, then, didn't you, that in con-

nection with the transaction whereby the International Projector
Corporation acquired the assets of the Nicholas Power Co. in 1925
for a total consideration of six hundred and ninety and odd thousand
dollars, you represented certain majority stockholders of the
Nicholas Power Co. in the closing of that transaction?

Mr. CLARKE. I recall the entire transaction, Mr. Pecora, and would
be very glad to state it to you. The stock of the Nicholas Power Co.
was acquired over a long period of time, and by " long " I mean
several months, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). By whom?
Mr. CLARKE. By myself and representatives. All the stock having

been acquired at various times, it was paid for and put in the name
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of my nominees. A meeting was then held and the assets of the
corporation were sold to the International Projector Corporation at,
as far as I know, the same figure that was paid for the stock, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Now, will you tell me why
Mr. CIARKE (continuing). The six hundred and ninety and odd

thousand dollars, however representing the additional value or the
amount that was paid for the equity of the building at nos. 90 and
92 Gold Street. In my testimony of last week I allocated that
expenditure to-——

Mr. PECORA (interposing). To the Cinema Co., didn't you?
Mr. CLARKE. I allocated that expenditure to the Precision financ-

ing, which I believe is an error. I am getting the exact figures
for you from New York.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, when you testified last week with
regard to that transaction, do you recall my having asked you
specifically whether you had any interest in the stock of the Nicholas
Power Co.

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). I do, and
Mr. PECORA (continuing). At the time of the transaction with

the International Projector Corporation?
Mr. CLARKE. NO. I recall that you asked me if I had any prior

interest in the Nicholas Power Co. stock, and I said no. And I
did not, but I acquired the stock at that time. I had never been
a stockholder before.

Senator COUZENS. When you closed up the deal with the Nicholas
Power Co. how many minority stockholders were there outside of
what stock you had?

Mr. CLARKE. There were none.
Senator COUZENS. YOU had acquired it all?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; it had all been acquired individually.
Senator COUZENS. SO the names that Mr. Burns gave us yesterday

really meant nothing, because the stock had already been purchased
by you and your nominees.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. Mr. Burns stated, I believe, that there
were two sets of stockholders. There really were, but for the time
being only in order to sell the assets of the company.

Mr. PECORA. Had you or your nominees purchased any of the
stock of the Nicholas Power Co. at any time prior to the transfer of
its assets to the International Projector Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. Oh, yes. The stock had been acquired over a period
of months.

Mr. PECORA. Over a period of months prior to the sale?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Let me remind you of the testimony which you gave

on that subject last week. I am reading from pages 2042 and 2043
of the stenographic transcript. No, I will start at page 2041, and I
will read it in question-and-answer form, although the questions
were propounded by me and the answers made by you:

Q. Was any sum of money paid by the International Projector Corporation
to the Nicholas Power Co., Inc.?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. How much and for what?—A. $690,777.78.
Q. What was that paid for?—A. It was paid to Mr. S.sR. Burns, who acted

as agent for certain of the stockholders controlling the company for the assets
of it, the Nicholas Power Co.
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I am not reading all of the testimony, but just those portions that
I want to recall to your mind now:

Q. What was the business of the Nicholas Power Co., Inc.?—A. Manufac-
turer of motion-picture machines.

And then further on down on page 2042:
Q. Now, the six hundred ninety thousand and odd dollars that were paid for

the assets of the Nicholas Power Co., (Inc.), you said were paid to a man
named S. R. Burns.—A. That is correct.

Q. Who represented the stockholders of the Nicholas Power Co.?
A. Yes, sir.
Q. Was there a large number of such stockholders?
A. I don't recall. A small number, 12 or 15.
Q. Were you the principal stockholder?
A. I was not.
Q. Were you one of them?
A. No; I was not.
Q. Did you have any interest whatever in the Nicholas Power Co. at the

time its assets were purchased for the International for 690,000-odd dollars?

And your answer to that question propounded by me, was:
No stock interest. I had made the company a small loan at one time. I

don't recall whether it had been paid at that time or not.

Now, Mr. Clarke, was that testimony so given by you correct?
Mr. CLARKE. Why, yes, indeed; to my way of thinking it is abso-

lutely correct.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you see
Mr. CLARKE (continuing). I understood you, Mr. Pecora, to

mean—and I have already told you that the assets had been acquired
through Mr. Burns, that he was the agent acting in the matter. I
understood you quite distinctly to mean had I an interest in this
stock, had I owned any of this stock before, was I a stockholder of
the Nicholas Power Co. I was, of course, when the thing was
acquired.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Clarke, I quite specifically asked you this
question, as shown on page 2043 of the stenographic transcript:

Did you have any interest whatever in the Nicholas Power Co. at the time
its assets were purchased by the International for 690,000-odd dollars.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I had all the stock, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You had what?
Mr. CLARKE. We had all of the stock.
Mr. PECORA. And then did you make this answer to that question,

as then propounded by me :
No stock interest. I had made the company a small loan at one time. I

don't recall whether it had been paid at that time or not.

And then Senator Couzens asked you this question:
Not being a stockholder, why would you make them a loan?

And your answer was:
Because they needed the money and I was anxious to accommodate them,

because they were anxious to sell and it took a long time to get the corporation
in shape so they could sell.

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO you left, very definitely, the impression that you

were not a stockholder, and that you had no interest in the Nicholas
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Power Co. at the time when those assets were purchased by the
International Projector Corporation, did you not?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I am sorry if I left any impression that
should not have been left. But I distinctly understood from your
line of questioning: Did I have a prior interest? That is what I
thought was the intent of your questions.

Mr. PECORA. HOW in the world could you have derived such an
understanding of my question when I specifically asked you if
you had any interest whatever at the time when tnose assets were
acquired for six hundred ninety thousand and odd dollars?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, you understand it now, don't you ?
Mr. PECORA. I have understood it all along, Mr. Clarke, but appar-

ently you did not, or you did not want us to understand the facts.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I was very glad to have you understand them.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you make that answer, then?
Mr. CLARKE. I am telling you now.
Mr. PECORA. I still fail to see the reason, when my question was

very simple in its terms, and very specifically asked as to the time
of the sale to the International Projector Corporation.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I had not been a stockholder of the Nicholas
Power Co. up to the time when I began to acquire its stock for the
purchaser.

Mr. PECORA. HOW long did it take you to acquire the stock prior
to the sale of the Nicholas Power Co.'s assets to the International
Projector Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, the negotiations had been going on for a couple
of years, but as to actually getting any stock, from the time the first
stock was purchased to the end was over a period of a few months,
and I don't know exactly how many.

Mr. PECORA. All right. How much did you pay for that stock
that you so acquired?

Mr. CLARKE. I think the average price was a little over $150 a
share.

Mr. PECORA. For how many shares?
Mr. CLARKE. But I shall get the exact amount for you.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares did you buy ?
Mr. CLARKE. Three thousand two hundred shares.
Mr. PECORA. Then you bought the entire outstanding stock, did

you?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long before the sale of the assets of the Nicholas

Power Co. to the International Projector Corporation did you com-
plete those purchases of all the outstanding stock?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was a comparatively short time. A few
weeks I think elapsed.

Mr. PECORA. And when that sale was effected for six hundred and
ninety thousand and odd dollars, what price per share did that repre-
sent for all the capital stock of the Nicholas Power Co. ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, say, $690,000 would represent—and as I told
you, I was in error in saying that that was in the Precision deal, in
the acquisition of the Cinema stock. I t was in this deal.

Mr. PECORA. Just please answer my question, will you?
Mr. CLARKE. I am answering it, am I not?
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Senator COTTZENS.- NO; you are not answering it. All you would
have to do would be to divide 3,200 shares into six hundred and
ninety thousand and odd dollars.

Mr. CLARKE. I t paid for something else, too. I t paid for the
equity in the building.

Mr. PECORA. What building?
Mr. CLARKE. NOS. 90 and 92 Gold Street.
Mr. PECORA. When was that purchase effected?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was not completed even at that time. The

money was simply put up, and it took some time to complete it.
Mr. PECORA. Vyhy should the cost of the acquisition of the Gold

Street property in New York have been included in the check that
was drawn for six hundred and ninety thousand and odd dollars
which represented the purchase price of the assets of the Nicholas
Power Co. ?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't know, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, if you don't know, who in the

world does know why it was done in that way?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I assume I could find out why it was done

that way. But I do not know at the moment why it was done
that way.

Mr. PECORA. YOU have testified very clearly and explicitly here-
tofore, and your testimony has been checked up, to the effect that the
price paid by the International Projector Corporation for the assets
of the Nicholas Power Co. was $690,777.78. You are now telling
us

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). That is correct. And I have cor-
rected my testimony to say that I was in error, that the price for
the equity of that building wasn't included in the Precision deal
but rather in the Nicholas Power Co. deal. And I got that infor-
mation last night.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Nicholas Power Co. have any interest in
that Gold Street property?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, they had had a lease on the property for
many many years, so it was rather natural to include it along
with their deal, I suppose.

Mr. PECORA. Where was the office or place of business of the
Nicholas Power Co. at the time ?

Mr. CLARKE. At 90 and 92 Gold Street.
Mr. PECORA. IS that the property you have referred to as having

been purchased?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What interest did it have in the property? Was it a

leasehold interest?
Mr. CLARKE. Not a leasehold interest, but just a lease on the prop-

erty.
Mr. PECORA. A lease of the entire property?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; it did not occupy all of the floors.
Mr. PECORA. What interest did it have in that property?
Mr. CLARKE. I t leased it.
Mr. PECORA. Leased all or what portion of it?
Mr. CLARKE. They simply had five floors.
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Mr. PECORA. What was the annual rental mentioned in that lease?
Mr. CLARKE. I wouldn't know without looking it up.
Mr. PECORA. What was the unexpired term of the lease at the

time you bought the assets of the Nicholas Power Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. I couldn't tell you that without looking it up.
Mr. PECORA. Has that lease since expired?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, obviously, when the company bought the prop-

erties they were a part of the company and they did not need a lease.
The lease, of course, then expired.

Mr. PECORA. Who owned the property at that time on which the
Nicholas Power Co. had this lease ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I think, as I testified before, that it was owned
by the Healy estate. That is, the fee was; but I don't know the
details of that. It is easy to get them.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now
The CHAIRMAN (interposing). What was the amount of the loan

to the Nicholas Power Co. made by you, do you remember?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was less than $50,000. I t was $50,000 or

less, and I don't recall. I t was paid back.
The CHAIRMAN. I t was paid back immediately before you acquired

their property ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t had been paid back before I acquired it.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU bought Burns' stock, did you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW long before the transaction you have re-

ferred to had Burns sold out his stock, do you remember?
Mr. CLARKE. I really don't recall, Senator. I think he had 50

shares of stock.
Senator TOWNSEND. Burns was acting as your agent, wasn't he?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU paid him $150 a share?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. AH right.
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, I have just had handed to me a photo-

static copy of what I am told you have, which distinctly brings out
how this transaction was handled and that the $690,777.78 was

Mr. PECORA (interposing). What does it bring out ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t brings out that this included the purchase of the

equity of the building.
Mr. PECORA. Where do you see that?
Mr. CLARKE. I will read it to you if you want me to.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of a certain tabulation of figures and a statement of
transactions that those figures relate to. Will you look at it and
tell me if that was prepared by you?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; that was prepared by us.
Mr. PECORA. That was prepared by you?
Mr. CLARKE. But we do not have those records.
Mr. PECORA. Who prepared that?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Keller, the auditor who sat here with me the

other day, and myself.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, this was prepared for the purpose of

informing us of certain business transactions which the International
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Projector Corporation had, among other things, with the Nicholas
Power Co., Acme Motion Picture Projector Co., and the Precision
Machine Co., Inc., was it not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you gave it to us as a correct statement, didn't

y°u?

Mr. CLARKE. Certainly. I was trying to give you correct informa-
tion as to all these transactions.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let me read to you from this statement that you
gave us as correct information, and referring to what disposition
was made of the proceeds amounting to $2,250,000, which the Inter-
national Projector Corporation realized from the sale of its securities
at the time of its creation. The statement says:

Proceeds $2,250,000 used as follows:
Acme Motion Picture Projector Co.: Purchase of Acme Motion Picture Pro-

jector Co. bonds, $171,831.67. Payment of liabilities of Acme Motion Picture
Projector Co., $197,000. Nicholas Power Co., Inc.: Paid to S. It. Burns, acting
as agent, for assets of Nicholas Power Co., $690,777.78. Precision Machine Co.,
Inc.: Purchase of assets from stockholders, of Precision Machine Co., James A.
Stillman, $200,000, Adrian H. Larkin, $200,000. H. L. Clarke for Precision stock
acquired by him, $200,000. Paid to H. L. Clarke expended by him for property
of Cinema Building Corporation, $225,700.65.

Now, to what did this item of $225,700.65 relate?
Mr. CLARKE. I t should have been included in the six ninety—not

in a duplicate item.
Mr. PECORA. HOW can you say it is a duplicate item when the total

of all those items, which specifically includes six hundred and ninety
thousand and odd dollars and the two hundred and twenty-five
thousand and odd dollars, exactly makes $2,250,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, this is not an audited statement and was
got up at the request of your own people to help you out in this in-
vestigation, and I did the best I could with the information
available. I am now going to the records to get the exact informa-
tion, and you shall have it.

Mr. PECORA. If this $225,700.65, which is separately itemized here
as an item of disbursement of that two and a quarter million
dollars

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). Well, it was a part of
Mr. PECORA. Wait a minute—is included in $690,000, then that

total of $2,250,000 is shy $225,700, is it not?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct. If the company had three hundred

and some thousand dollars' worth of cash when it started business,
T have no doubt that it would tally out exactly, because the auditors
checked it up at the time.

Mr. PECORA. I would like to find out when the exact tally is going
to be made and given to us. I thought it was going to be given to
us when you furnished us with this statement.

Mr. CLARKE. I thought this was correct, too. From my informa-
tion it worked out about the figure. As as matter of fact, two million
two hundred and fifty is not the correct figure. Two million two
hundred and eighty-two is the correct figure, because the interest was
added in.

Mr. PECORA. Who prepared this statement that you gave us ?
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Mr. CLARKE. This statement was prepared by Mr. Keller and my-
self from the books of the Webster Securities Corporation that
owned the stock of the General Theatres, and our entries are not
in detail, because they naturally would not be. We are not keeping
the books of the company, and we did not go to the books of the
company to try to find out anything.

Mr. RECORA. I hope you did not prepare this very voluminous
detailed statement from memory.

Mr. CLARKE. Oh, we did not. I told you we prepared it from the
books of the Webster Securities Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Were not those books correctly posted ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. This amount is correct that you have given

here for the Cinema Building stock. I t is correct. I t is put in the
wrong place, that is all.

Mr. JPECORA. Then it should not have been put here at all if it is
included in the item of $690,000?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; the six hundred and ninety should have been
detailed with that out.

Mr. PECORA. Then where do you get the balance to make up the
two and a quarter million dollars total?

Mr. CLARKE. At the moment I cannot tell you, but I say I am
going to give it to you.

Mr. PECORA. When ?
Mr. CLARKE. AS soon as I can get it.
Mr. PECORA. What do you think that means?
Mr. CLARKE. I think within a day or so. I t was too late to get

anyone on the phone last night, but I did this morning.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, I want you to tell me something

more about this lease to which a value of $225,000 was ascribed.
Tell me all you know about it.

Mr. CLARKE. Are you referring to what was paid for the equity
of the property?

Mr. PECORA. I am referring to this item of $225,700.65 which you
now say was included in the total of $690,770 that was paid by the
International for the acquisition of all of the assets of the Nicholas
Power Co. Tell me all you recall about that lease.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I told you I don't know what the rent amounted
to that was paid by the Nicholas Power Co. This was not a lease.
This was the acquisition

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Haven't you been calling it a lease all
along right up to the last few moments ?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I don't think so.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you refer to it before?
Mr. CLARKE. I referred to it as an equity in the property.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you refer to it as a lease ?
Mr. CLARKE. Why, yes. You spoke about the Nicholas Power

Co., the people that occupied this property at 90 and 92 Gold
Street—I informed you that they did occupy it a while, occupied it
for many years, that I thought they occupied about five floors.

Mr. PECORA. Under a lease?
Mr. CLARKE. Under a lease.
Mr. PECORA. Was this item of $225,700 paid for the Nicholas

Power Co.'s equity or rights under that lease ?
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Mr. CLARKE. NO ; it had nothing to do with their lease whatever.
I t was for the property—the property. They were in this property
as a tenant. Nothing to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. The only rights they had in the property were the
rights given to it by the lease ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; they leased the property; they rented it.
Mr. PECORA. What did this $225,700 represent then?
Mr. CLARKE. I t represented the amount paid for the equity in the

property at 90 and 92 Gold Street.
Mr. PECORA. What did that equity consist of?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was the ownership of the building, the

ground and the building.
Mr. PECORA. Did the Nicholas Power Co. own the building?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; they leased four or five floors. Possibly it

was six.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you what that equity of the Nicholas Power

Co. in that property consisted of and you said the ownership of the
building, the ground. Is that correct?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't so recall any answer, Mr. Pecora.
Senator COUZENS. I understood the witness to say that that was

for the equity paid to the Healy estate, but I now fail to understand
why it was included in this sum of $690,000 to the Nicholas Power
Co. I wish Mr. Clarke would explain that.

Mr. CLARKE. Senator, Mr. Pecora has asked me to explain it. I t
could be set out as a separate item just as well as not, because it was
separate.

Senator COUZENS. Why was it paid to the Nicholas Power Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was not. I t was paid to Mr. Burns.
Mr. PECORA. That is the first time you have said that, isn't it?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I have told you the whole $690,000 was paid to

Mr. Burns and Mr. Burns disbursed it.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Burns own the Nicholas Power Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Who owned the Nicholas Power Co. at the time of

the sale of its assets?
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Clarke has testified that he did.
Mr. PECORA. IS that right?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. YOU owned it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it paid to Mr. Burns then?
Mr. CLARKE. Because we had to have a disbursing agent and some-

body to take charge of selling the assets of the company to the Inter-
national.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the stockholders at that time, your nomi-
nees?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Who were they?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, Mr. Burns was a nominee, Mr. Squire was a

nominee, and Mr. W, E. Green was a nominee, and some people in
the office. I t was purely the mechanical means of the sale of the
assets of the property.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you say "purely the mechanical means"?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Senator COTJZENS. I am afraid it was not very pure.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, we did not think we paid too much for the

property at the time, Senator, and we turned it over at the same
price we acquired it.

Senator COTJZENS. I am still unable to understand why you should
pay through Mr. Burns the equity the Healy estate had in the Gold
Street property, and you have not explained that to us.

Mr. CLARKE. My only explanation for it at the moment is that
that was the building occupied by this company that was bought,
namely, the Nicholas Power Co. They had been there for years,
and we decided that we would use that factory building to manu-
facture the Precision machine. The Precision Machine Co. was
located on Thirty-fourth Street. So it was a natural thing to do to
allocate that in the cost of the acquisition of the Nicholas Power Co.,
although it had absolutely nothing to do with the stockholders.

Senator COTJZENS. I am still too dumb to understand.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, there was a certain amount paid to the stock-

holders, Senator, for the stock.
Mr. PECORA. I don't think I am too dumb to understand it, but I

am too dumb to understand why this witness is testifying the way
he is about this and why he testified last week in the way he did
about it.

Senator COUZENS. I assume that the witness understands that he
is under oath and if he swears to a falsehood he can be charged with
contempt.

Mr. PECORA. With perjury.
Senator COTJZENS. That would be in contempt of the Senate,

though.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, Senator, I assume that it is permissible to

make an error, is it not ? I corrected it as soon as I found out.
Mr. PECORA. I t is not permissible to make errors; but when errors

are honestly made, of course it is permissible to correct them.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. That was honestly made.
Mr. PECORA. But I don't know how you could have made any error

when I asked you last week specifically if you had any stock interest
in the Nicholas Power Co. at the time it sold its assets to the Inter-
national and you said, " None whatever, no stock interest"; that the
only interest you had was that you at one time had made the Nicholas
Power Co. a small loan, which you were not sure had been paid at
the time of this sale. Now that was the definite answer you made
to the very specific question that was designed to ascertain from
you what stock interest, if any, you had in the Nicholas Power Co.
at the time of its sale to the International.

Now, I still do not understand why you then did not inform the
committee that you practically were the sole stockholder of the
Nicholas Power Co. at that very time.

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, wasn't one of my answers last week to
this effect, that I was not a stockholder of the Nicholas Power Co.
prior to my acquisition of the stock and the sale of its assets?

Mr. PECORA. HOW in the world could you have been a stockholder
prior to the acquisition of stock?
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Mr. CLARKE. I could have been one of the stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. I did not ask you anything about that.
Mr. CLARKE. But I was not.
Mr. PECORA. I asked you if you had any stock interest whatsoever.
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. In the Nicholas Power Co. at the specific time that it

sold its assets to the International, and you said, " No stock interest.
I had made the company a small loan at one time, and I don't recall
whether it had been paid at that time or not."

And furthermore, Mr. Clarke, you said immediately prior to that
question and answer—you gave this testimony—I asked you, "Were
you the principal stockholder ? " And your answer was, " I was not."
Then I asked you, "Were you one of them? " And your answer
was, " No; I was not."

Mr. CLARKE. Well, you see, Mr. Pecora, I may be in error. I
understood the intent of your question was " Were you a stockholder
fo the Nicholas Power Co., and acquiring most of the stock from the
stockholders? " That was what I thought was the intent of the
question, so that I said to you that I was not a stockholder, meaning
that I had not been a stockholder of the Nicholas Power Co. prior
to the time of trying to acquire the assets.

Senator COUZENS. I do not think we need to spend any more time
on that, Mr. Pecora. We understand it.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you as the sole stockholder, through your nomi-
nees of the Nicholas Power Co. at the time it sold its assets to the
International, must have received all of this purchase price of six
hundred and ninety thousand and odd dollars; is that correct?

Mr. CLARKE. Through my nominees?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I t ultimately went to you, every penny of it, didn't it ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; every penny of it didn't go to me.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of it went to anybody else?
Mr. CLARKE. I t went to pay for this stock which had been acquired

in various ways, on loans, and loans had been made against the
stock by the owners of it prior to that time.

Mr. PECORA. Had you paid for the stock before you received the
purchase price from the International?

Mr. CLARKE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. What did you do—tie the stock up before the Inter-

national paid for it ?
Mr. CLARKE. W l l
Mr. PECORA. HOW did you acquire it?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was not all done in the same way, you see. I t was

acquired from these individual stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. I t was acquired from individual stockholders by you

through agents or nominees of yours?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Did you pay a single penny for any of the stock that

you so acquired before you received or before the International com-
pany paid over this 690 thousand and odd dollars.

Mr. CLARKE. Oh, yes.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW much did you pay out for acquisition of stock?
Mr. CLARKE. I don't recall.
Mr. PECORA. About how much?
Mr. CLARKE. Oh, I should imagine a couple hundred thousand

dollars.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall to whom you paid that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; some of the money was put up for the Bell stock.

Some of it was put up for the Richardson stock, and several smaller
ones. I am trying to get you the detail as I knew it.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much, all told, do you recall you paid for all of
that stock of the Nicholas Power Co. when you bought it from its

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). Approximately a half million dollars.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, you said you paid around $150 a share

for it a few minutes ago?
Mr. CLARKE. Well; there was 3,200 shares.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. At 150 would be what, $480,000, wouldn't it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. That is around a half a million.
Mr. PECORA. And then you got from the International $690,000?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct—not for that stock.
Mr. PECORA. Well then, you got it for what the stock represented?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The assets of the company—didn't you?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, I did not.
Mr. PECORA. What did you get it for then?
Mr. CLARKE. I testified to you that the 200-odd thousand that was

paid out for the equity in the building at 90 and 92 Gold Street was
included in this amount of money.

Mr. PECORA. Who received that 200-odd thousand dollars?
Mr. CLARKE. I did, and I gave my check for the amount to the

estate for the property.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom?
Mr. CLARKE. The Healys. I have the canceled check, but I haven't

it with me.
Mr. PECORA. What did the International do, buy the property at

that time ?
Mr. CLARKE. The property was bought, yes; but I don't think the

title was cleared for some time, but the money was put up.
Mr. PECORA. I t was bought by the International ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Some time after the International bought the assets' of

the Nicholas Power Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. I am not trying to withhold it from you, Mr. Pecora,

but the money was put up and the actual sale or transaction did not
take place until later, because there had to be a title quieted or some-
thing of that sort.

Mr. PECORA. But at the time
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). At the time it was bought under con-

tract, yes; and the money put up.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, please don't answer my question till I finish.

At the time of the sale of the assets of the'power company to the
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International the power company did not have the title to that prop-
erty on Gold Street, did it?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; it never had it.
Mr. PECORA. I t was merely tendered under lease?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right. I t never had it.
Mr. PECORA. Never had it. The title to that property was ac-

quired eventually by the International Projector Corporation, was it?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. But it did not so acquire that title until sometime

after the International had purchased the assets of the Nicholas
Power Co. for $690,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, but it put up the money at the time, at the
time or prior, put up the money for the equity.

Mr. PECORA. I t put up the money it paid eventually for the pur-
chase of the Gold Street property ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. The International bought the fee of that property,

didn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know what that means, don't you?
Mr. CLARKE. The fee?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I know what a fee is.
Mr. PECORA. I mean the fee of real estate.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I know what it means.
Mr. PECORA. Fee title to real property ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you a lawyer ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I meant.
Mr. CLARKE. I know the difference between a leasehold and a fee.
Mr. PECORA. Yes; all right.
Mr. CLARKE. The exhibit that I had here, Mr. Pecora, on your

records, is 301-7, they tell me.
Mr. PECORA. I have that.
The CHAIRMAN. DO I understand the situation was that the title to

this Gold Street property was held by some estate and there was a
mortgage on the property?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes. sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And you estimated the equity of the estate, that is,

the value of the property over and above the amount of the mortgage,
was 200 and some-odd thousand dollars?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct. That is what we bought it for.
The CHAIRMAN. And you bought the property itself subject to this

mortgage?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right. There were two or three parcels in the

property.
The CHAIRMAN. That is what you call the equity?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir,
Mr. PECORA. NOW, will jrou be good enough to tell the committee

why the International Projector Corporation, before it had acquired
title to that Gold Street property, for which title it eventually paid
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245,000-odd dollars, paid in advance of such acquisition the full
purchase price?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't think the money was actually turned over,
Mr. Pecora. I think it was just put up.

Mr. PECORA. Put up with whom?
Mr. CLARKE. With a bank, whoever it was. I don't know, but I

am going to find out.
Mr. PECORA. When you find out, also find this out for the benefit

of the committee, unless you can tell us now: Why did the Nicholas
Power Co. receive in the purchase price that was paid to it for its
assets the sum of money which the International Co. eventually had
to pay or did pay for the purchase of the fee simple of that Gold
Street property?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I don't know, but I imagine it may have been
contemplated at the time to let the Nicholas Power Co. own the
building. I t never did, but I say it may have been contemplated at
the time, because they were occupying a greater part of it.

Mr. PECORA. I don't want any speculation about it, Mr. Clarke.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I know, but you asked me to tell you, and I

say that is a possibility. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. At the time of this transaction between—I want you

to get the exact facts about that. Will you?
Mr. CLARKE. AS near as I can; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you doubt your ability to get the exact facts?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, if you don't mind my saying so, Mr. Pecora
Mr. PECORA. I don't mind anything you say. You take all the

risk of anything you say. I don't.
Mr. CLARKE. I am only trying to be helpful, only trying to explain

the matter.
Mr. PECORA. I am still waiting.
Mr. CLARKE. SO much money was paid out for the stock of .the

company. So much money was paid out for the equity in this build-
ing. If it was included in one check and handled that way, I may
not be able to find the reason why, and if I cannot find it I cannot
give it to you, but if I can find I shall give it to you.

Mr. PECORA. What position did you occupy in the International
Projector Corporation at the time it purchased the Nicholas Power
Co.'s assets?

Mr. CLARKE. What position did I occupy in the International?
Mr. PECORA. Or what relation did you have toward it?
Mr. CLARKE. I controlled it.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. CLARKE. I controlled it, was president of it.
Mr. PECORA. And you also controlled the Nicholas Power Co. at

the same time as the sole stockholder thereof?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I had acquired it in the interest of the Inter-

national Projector Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you, as the owner and president—by owner I

mean the man who controlled its business and its operations—is that
what you mean by it?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Then you as the man who controlled the

International Projector Corporation sat down and did business with
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yourself as the man who owned the Nicholas Power Co., did you
not?

Mr. CLARKE. I should not state it that way if I were to state it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU probably would not want to state it that way, but

is it not the fact?
Mr. CLARKE. I should state* it this way—no; if I may answer

the question. As the president of the International Projector Corpo-
ration we sought ownership in the Nicholas Power Co.

Mr. PECORA. Please add the other element, " as the president of the
International and the man who controlled it." That was what you
said.

Mr. CLARKE. And as the man who controlled it—we sought to
acquire the assets of the Nicholas Power Co., and we set about to
•do it.

Mr. PECORA. And those assets were owned by you then?
Mr. CLARKE. And in the process of so doing I became the owner of

the assets.
Mr. PECORA. Of the Nicholas Power Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Or the stock—and I became the owner of the stock,

and then the assets were transferred to the International Projector
Corporation.

Mr. PECORA. Were those assets transferred to the International for
exactly the price that you had paid for them?

Mr. CLARKE. AS far as I know. There was no profit made out
of it by anyone that I know of.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did you pay for the stock of the Nicholas
Power Co., by your checks?

Mr. CLARKE. I did; and then loans were made, as I have testified.
Mr. PECORA. To whom?
Mr. CLARKE. TO myself, I believe, or to my agents, on the stock

as we were getting it together.
Mr. PECORA. Who made you those loans?
Mr. CLARKE. I have already testified that I am trying to get

the details of the whole transaction, which I will give you.
Mr. PECORA. Can't you recall now where you got the loans?
Mr. CLARKE. I know there was a loan of the New York Trust Co.

and I know there was a loan of the National City Bank. The
details I cannot give you.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, was the loan that you had received from the
New York Trust Co.. a loan of $300,000?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; that does not refer to this.
Mr. PECORA. What does that $300,000 loan of the New York Trust

Co. refer to?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, when I give you this information I will

give it to you exactly and in detail. I will testify at the moment
that I have been informed that that was a loan of the Precision
Machine Co., but I tell you at the same time that I don't know it.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the testimony you gave last week be-
fore this committee regarding your having owned 600,000 shares of
the common stock of the International Projector Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Did you own those 600,000 shares at the time the
General Theatres Equipment Co. took over the International on a
stock-exchange basis?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you still own the stock that you took over in ex-

change for those 600,000 shares?
Mr. CLARKE. Of General Theatres ? Yes, sir; unfortunately.
Mr. PECORA. Before I proceed to what I am going to eventually

ask you I want to recall to your mind the following testimony you
gave before the committee last week with regard to those 600,000*
shares, or rather with regard to the stock of the General Theatres
Equipment Co. which you received in exchange for those 600,000*
shares, and I am referring now to this testimony as it appears at
page 2136 of the stenographer's transcript :

QUESTION. YOU had something like 600,000 shares of this common stock at
that time, of the International Projector?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; and still have it; that is, the exchange stock.
Question by Senator COUZENS. YOU never sold any of it on the market at all?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir. Now, that is not quite true. I sold a few shares, but

all the money T got through it I put back into the company. It was a very
nominal amount.

Is that testimony true, Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. CLARKE. I believe it is.
Mr. PECORA. HOW ?
Mr. CLARKE. I believe it is.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Did you have a transaction involving a

sale of any of that stock some time in 1929 with Pynchon & Co., the
Shermar Corporation, West & Co., W. S. Hammons & Co., and
Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. YOU are referring to General Theatres stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, if you have the letter and exhibit there

it would refresh my mind. I cannot locate what you want. I prob-
ably would know about it.

Mr. PECORA. In order to enable you to answer that question would
you have to have your recollection refreshed ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, because you are tying a sale of that stock to my
own stock. Is that correct?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Then I would.
Mr. PECORA. Then you would have to have i t refreshed?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU would have to have something to refresh your

recollection as to whether or not you sold or had any business
transaction involving the selling by you of your stock to the parties
whose names I have mentioned, to any of them?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, I would.
Mr. PECORA. All right. If you don't recall your own stock trans-

actions I will try to refresh your recollection. Will you be good
enough to look at what purports to be a photostatic copy or repro-
duction of a letter addressed by you under date .of July 9, 1929, to
Pynchon & Co., the Shermar Corporation, West & Co., W. S. Ham-
mons & Co., and Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc. [handing document to«
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Mr. Clarke] ? After looking at that photostatic copy tell me if you
recognize it to be a true and correct copy of a letter sent by you.

(Mr. Clarke perused the document.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, does it take you that long to be able to

identify that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; it takes me this long to read it. I t is signed by»

an attorney, not by myself.
Mr. PECORA. For your possible benefit let me say that that photo-

static reproduction was furnished to us by the Shermar Corporation.
And I might further state for your possible guidance that the original
of that letter is in the files of the Shermar Corporation and was seen
by us.

(Mr. Clarke handed the document to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what is the answer, Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, that purports to be an option on stock of the

General Theatres.
Mr. PECORA. The question was, Is it a true copy of a letter that you

sent or caused to be sent to persons to whom it is addressed ?
Mr. CLARKE. I assume it is.
Mr. PECORA. Please don't assume it. Now I want you to testify

to the facts.
Mr. CLARKE. I don't recall the letter.
Mr. PECORA. Not even after having read it ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please read it again and see if it refreshes

your recollection.
Mr. CLARKE. I read every line of it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the transaction to which that letter

relates?
Mr. CLARKE. No; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. DO you say that no such transaction was had?
Mr. CLARKE. Oh, no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you say that such a transaction was had by you?
Mr. CLARKE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. IS your mind a blank about it completely?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; it is not a blank, but I am not going to answer

your questions unless I know exactly what I am saying, and I do
not have the details about that and I am not going to start answering
questions.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall any transaction of the kind referred
to in that letter?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I think there was some such transaction, but I
•don't know what it was.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, this letter, as you noticed, is signed " H . L.
•Clarke by O. E. Koegel"—K-o-e-g-e-l—attorney in fact." Who is
Mr. Koegel?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Koegel was an attorney working for me at the
time.

Mr. PECORA. And do you recall having authorized him to send
this letter in your behalf?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I do not, but undoubtedly I did.
Mr. PECORA. I offer the letter in evidence, and ask that it be

spread on the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record.
(Letter from " H. L. Clarke, by O. E. Koegel, attorney in fact",.

to Pynchon & Co., the Shermar Corporation, West & Co., W. S.
Hammons & Co., and Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc., dated July 9, 1929 .̂
was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 131, Nov. 16,
1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Who is Mr. Koegel?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Koegel was an attorney.
Mr. PECORA. Connected with what firm?
Mr. CiiARKE. At that time he was working with me.
Mr. PECORA. What firm was he connected with, I asked you?
Mr. CLARKE. I said he was working for me.
Mr. PECORA. Was he a member of any firm?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; not at that time. He is a member of the firm*

of Hughes, Schurman & Dwight at the present time.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the letter marked in evidence as committee's

exhibit 131 reads as follows [reading]:
NEW YOEK, N.Y., July 9, 1929.

PYNCHON & Co.,
THE SHEBMAB COBPOBATION,
WEST & COMPANY,
W. S. HAMMONS & Co.,
HALSEY STTJABT & Co., INC.

DEAB SIBS: This will confirm the arrangements made between you and 1 he-
undersigned for the purchase by you from the undersigned of 50,000 shares-*
and the option to be granted to you to purchase 200,000 shares of the common
stock of General Theaters Equipment, Inc., a corporation to be organized by
the undersigned under the laws of the State of Delaware.

Contemporaneously with the execution of this agreement there has been,
entered into between you or some of you and the undersigned two other agree-
ments, one relating to the purchase by some of you of $6,000,000 principal
amount of the 15-year convertible gold debentures of General Theaters Equip-
ment, Inc., the other relating to the purchase by you of 300,000 shares of the
common stock without par value of said General Theaters Equipment, Inc.

Each and every of the representations and agreements to be performed by
the undersigned set forth in said two agreements herein above referred to are
representations and agreements to be performed by the undersigned as if such
representations and agreements were herein set forth in full. Subject to the
correctness of all representations and agreements herein above referred to, the
representations and agreements to be performed by the undersigned herein, and
subject to the approval of your counsel as to all legal matters pertaining to the
transactions herein referred to, you agree to purchase or cause to be purchased
from the undersigned, and the undersigned agrees to sell to you or to the pur-
chasers designated by you, 50,000 shares of common stock without par value
of the General Theaters Equipment, Inc., said common stock to be fully paid
and nonassessable, at a price of $20 per share. Delivery of said shares shall be
made against payment therefor at the Chase National Bank at the city of New
York at its office, 18 Pine Street, or at the office of Pynchon & Co., I l l Broadway,
New'York City, at your option, on August 1, 1929.

The undersigned hereby grants to you an option to purchase from the under-
signed and/or to require to be issued and delivered to you or to purchaser
or purchasers procured by you, all or any part of an additional 100,000 shares
of the common stock of General Theaters Equipment, Inc., at the price of $20
per share, such option to continue in force and to be subject to the exercise
by you at any time or from time to time during the period between July 15,
1929, and September 15, 1929.

In the event you exercise in full the aforesaid option given you to purchase
100,000 shares of such common stock, you shall have a further option to pur-
chase and/or to require to be issued and delivered to you or a purchaser
or purchasers procured by you, all or any part of an additional 100,000
shares of such common stock, at a price of $20 per share, such option* to con-
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tinue in force and to be subject to exercise by you at any time or from time to
time during the period of 90 days from and after July 15, 1929.

At the option of the undersigned any or all of the common stock of said Gen-
eral Theaters Equipment, Inc., may be deposited in a voting trust to be created
by an agreement satisfactory to you and your counsel and to be construed ac-
cording to the laws of the State of New York. In case any of the shares of
common stock of said General Theaters Equipment, Inc., shall be deposited in
such voting trust, voting-trust certificates may be issued and delivered in lieu
of and as an equivalent of certificates for such common stock under any of the
provisions hereof. This instrument shall be construed according to the laws
of the State of New York.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, please sign your
acceptance in the space provided below.

Yours very truly,
H. L. CLABKE,

By O. E. KOEGEL,
Attorney in fact

Accepted: Pynchon & Co., by W. F. Ingold, a partner; Shermar Corporation,
by J. F.—

What is that name?
Mr. WIGGIN. Wernersbach.
Mr. PECORA. (Continuing.)

—Wernersbach, treasurer; West & Co., by Charles B. Wiggin, a partner; W. S,
Hammons & Co., by W. S. Hammons, president; Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc., by
E. W. Niver, vice president.

Now, Mr. Clarke, you heard me read this letter into the record.
Did the reading of it by me refresh vour recollection concerning
the transaction referred to in the letter?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; but Mr. Kellar has made some inquiry, and he
tells me that that option was given; that it was not exercised.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the sale of the 50,000 shares that was
made firm by this agreement ?

Mr. CLARKE. That was sold.
Mr. PECORA. That was sold for a million dollars, wasn't it? Twenty

dollars a share ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that now? Do you recall the sale now?
Mr. CLARKE. I don't recall the sale; no.
Mr. PECORA. IS a million-dollar transaction by you of such negli-

gible consequence that you easily forget it ?
Mr. CLARKE. Certainly not.
Mr. PECORA. Have you made many sales of stock for a million

dollars or more in your lifetime?
Mr. CLARKE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you account for the fact that you do not

recall even now, with your recollection refreshed by your own let-
ter, by your own agreement—you do not recall even now a sale
involving as it did the sale by you for a million dollars of 50,000'
shares of stock?

Mr. CLARKE. For the simple reason that frequently options are
given and not exercised.

Mr. PECORA. I am not referring to an option now. I am referring
to a sale.

Mr. CLARKE. I want to be sure what I am testifying to before I
testify. You asked me if I recall that particular transaction, and I
tell you, no.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you now recall it?
Mr. CLARKE. I am told that such a transaction took place, and no

doubt it did. I know that I sold about $1,000,000 worth of stock
at one time, and probably that is the sale, because it is the only one
I made.

Mr. PECORA. Had you forgotten about it when you were questioned
about that by Senator Couzens last week?

Mr. CLARKE. I stated to you that I had all the stock, and more,
that I ever had in the first place, and that through any sale of stock
I had made, more money had been put back into the company by me,
and I think my transactions and statements will bear that out. I
now have

Mr. PECORA. I am not asking about what you now have, nor did
Senator Couzens ask you about what you now have when he asked
you last week if you had sold any of that stock. I t now seems that
you did sell 50,000 shares of it and made your agreement to sell it
on the very day the General Theatres Equipment Co. came into
existence, and that you sold it for $1,000,000. Had you forgotten
all about that when you answered Senator Couzen's question last
week?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS your memory that defective that you forget a

$1,000,000 transaction?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not think my memory is too defective; no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think it is good?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, do you recall, in the course of the testi-

mony you gave last week, having been asked a number of questions
concerning the arrangement that was made between the Interna-
tional Projector Corporation and the General Theatres Equipment
Co. to enable the latter company to acquire the stock of the former
company on an exchange basis?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU remember that in your testimony last week on

that subject you testified in substance that the exchange for the stock
of the International which you had was on the basis of 1*4 shares of
General Theatres Equipment Co. stock for each share of Interna-
tional Projector Corporation stock; do you recall that?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall having also testified last week on that

subject substantially to the effect that that same offer was made avail-
able to the other stockholders of International Projector Corporation ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. But that such other stockholders, being the stock-

holders who came from the public, representing the general public,
did not choose to avail themselves of that offer, and subsequently had
to take share for share in exchange, instead of 1*4 shares tor 1 share.
Do you recall that testimony?

Mr. CLARKE. I recall that they were merely offered it. They did
not have to take it.

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. CLARKE. Nobody had to take it. I t was an offer.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU do recall having testified that that offer was
made to the other stockholders of International at the same time
that it was made available to you?

Mr. CLARKE. I believe it was.
Mr. PECORA. The offer I am referring to is one whereby the Gen-

eral Theatres Equipment gave l1/^ shares of its capital common stock
in exchange for each share of the International JProjector Corpora-
tion common stock.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is clear in your mind, is it not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS it the truth that at that time General Theatres

Equipment Co., or rather, that that offer of the General Theatres
Equipment Co. to exchange its shares for shares of the International
Projector Corporation on the basis of 1% for 1, was made available
to all the other stockholders of International Projector?

Mr. CLARKE. I believe it was. Otherwise I should not have so
testified.

Mr. PECORA. Have you got the minute book of General Theatres
Equipment, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. Have I ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know Mr. Carroll, do you not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS he connected with General Theatres?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Carroll, have you got the minute book?
Mr. CARROLL. Yes; I have.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please bring me the minute book of that

corporation for July 11, 1939?
(Mr. Carroll hands document to Mr. Pecora.)
Mr. PECORA. While those books are being looked up, I want to read

to you—and please follow me closely—the testimony that you gave
last week on this subject, as it is to be found at pages 2089, 2090,
and 2091, of the stenographic transcript [reading] :

Senator COUZENS. Why was it that some of these others at one?
Mr. CLARKE. For the reason that we wished to have control and
Senator COUZENS. Who wished to have control?
Mr. CLARKE. I did and my associates, and they received one and a quarter

shares. All of the others could have had the same had they come in on the
exchange, but they did not; and after we had control, we withdrew that offer
and made the other offer.

Senator COUZENS. And that was accepted?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, finally; by most of them. Most of them bought this stock

at little or nothing, as you can see, and they would have made a big profit
out of it, anyway, had they sold it.

Mr. PECOKA. HOW many shares of the International Projector Corporation
stock were exchanged for shares of the General Theatres Equipment Co. on
a basis of one and a quarter shares of the latter for one share of the former?

Mr. CLARKE. Eight hundred thousand shares.
Mr. PECORA. And of that amount how many did you own at that time?
Mr. CLARKE. Something less than 600,000 shares.
Mr. PUCORA. How many shares were exchanged on a share-for-share basis?
Mr. CLARKE. TWO hundred thousand shares.
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Mr. PBOORA. Who owned those 200,000 shares—the public?
Mr. CLARKE. I would say so; yes.
Mr. PECOBA. Why was not the public given the same ratio of exchange that

you were?
Mr. CLABKH. Everyone had the same opportunity for a time.
Mr. PEOOBA. I am asking you why the public were not given the same ratio

•of exchange that you received?
Mr. CLARKEI. My answer is that they were given the same opportunity.
Mr. PECOBA. HOW was the opportunity afforded to them?
Mr. CLARKE. HOW was it given to them?
Mr. PECOBA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Well, all the stockholders were told they could exchange their

shares on that basis and they did not all do it.
Senator GORE. When you got enough stock to control, then the exchange price

went down, did it not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. We withdrew the offer and made it 1 share for 1

instead of one and a quarter for one.
Mr. PECOBA. When was that done, Mr. Clarke?
Mr. CLARKE. YOU mean, when was the offer withdrawn?
Mr. PECOBA. Yes; when was the offer originally made and when was the

offer as originally made withdrawn and a new one substituted?
Mr. CLARKE. The original offer was made in August 1929, but I don't know

the date; I think, about 60 or 90 days later as to the other.
Senator COUZENS. In what form was this offer made?
Mr. CLARKE. Advice to the stockholders by letter.
Senator COUZENS. By letter?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECOBA. When did you say it was withdrawn?
Mr. CLARKE. I have not the date.
Mr. PECOBA. Can you not get it?
Mr. CLARKE. AS I recall it was 60 to 90 days later.
Mr. PECOBA. Who caused that offer to be withdrawn and a less favorable

•one substituted?
Mr. CLARKE. I believe I did.
Mr. PEOORA. DO you think that was fair to these other stockholders?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Why? Do you think it was fair for the general public stock-

holders to get share for share and you to get one and a quarter shares for one
share?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, I do.
Mr. PECORA. Why was it fair?
Mr. CLARKE. They had the same opportunity that I had.
Now, let me ask you, Mr. Clarke, if that testimony so given by you

was true ?
Mr. CLARKE. SO far as I know.
Mr. PECORA. YOU caused the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to

be organized, did you not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were its first president ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were its president at the time that the Gen-

eral Theatres Equipment, Inc., exchanged its shares for the shares
of the stock of the International Projector Corporation, which you
then personally owned, on a basis of one and a quarter for one—is
that right?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I want to show you this book. Please look at it and

tell me if you can identify it as the original minute book of the board
of directors of the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., including the
period of July 1929 [handing document to the witness].

Mr. CLARKE. Yes. This is the minute book.
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Mr. PECORA. I ask that that minute book be offered in evidence, but
mot spread on the record in view of its voluminous character.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and marked.
(The document referred to, minute book, Board of Directors, Gen-

eral Theatres Equipment, Inc., July 1929, was received in evidence
marked "•Committee's Exhibit No. 132, Nov. 16,1933 ", and the same
is printed in part on page 3401.)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, will you be good enough to look
-at that minute book and show me anywhere in there the offer that
was made to the general stockholders by the General Theatres
^Equipment to exchange their shares on a basis of one and a quarter
shares of General Theatres Equipment Co. for one share of Inter-
national Projector Corporation. Take your time and look through
the book.

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know that it is in the minute book. I imag-
ine it is not, but if you wish me to look through it I will.

Mr. PECORA (after a pause). Mr. Clarke, in order to expedite this
examination, while you are looking at that minute book, see if you
can find in it the printed letter that actually was sent out to the
stockholders of International under date of July 15,1929, offering to
exchange stock of General Theatres Equipment for stock of the
International Projector Corporation on a share-for-share basis. For
that purpose I direct your attention to page 52 of the minute book.

Mr. CLARKE. I am getting into July now.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, if you are looking for any offer to stock-

holders in that minute book on the basis of one and a quarter shares
for one, I will predict that you are going to waste your time.

Mr. CLARKE. Perhaps.
Mr. PECORA. But I think you will find, at page 52 of the minutes,

the offer on a share-for-share basis.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I have found that.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have not found the other, have you ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO.
Mr. PECORA. DO you expect to find the other?
Mr. CLARKE. Not after what you have just told me.
Mr. PECORA. What I have told you was based upon an ^examina-

tion of that minute book.
Mr. CLARKE. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. DO you still say that the General Theatres Equip-

ment, Inc., gave to the stockholders coming from the general public
the same offer that it gave to you to exchange its stock for shares
of the International Projector Corporation on the basis of one and
a quarter shares for one?

Mr. CLARKE. That is my belief.
Mr. PECORA. I t is still your belief?
Mr. CLARKE. I t is still my belief, although I do not see any

letter here.
Mr. PECORA. Your belief has not in any way been demolished

by anything you have learned this morning or heretofore?
Mr. CLARKE. NO. In fact, I have been told within the last day

or so that practically all the stock was eventually exchanged on a
one-and-a-quarter basis, a lot of people having come in and claimed
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that they ought to have had the privilege, and it was given to them..
I do not know how much that was.

Mr. PECORA. Who told you that within the last day or so ?
Mr. CLARKE. Who told me that ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I believe it was Mr. Ingold.
Mr. PECORA. He was one of the partners of Pynchon & Co.?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right. That matter could be easily verified.
Mr. PECORA. YOU said all the stockholders were given this op-

portunity at the same time you received it.
Mr. CLARKE. I believe that is true.
Mr. PECORA. Wait—to exchange their shares of International

stock on a basis of one and a quarter for one—one and a quarter
shares of General Theatres Equipment for one share of Interna-
tional. And you say that is still your belief?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. If that was done by letter, if it was done at all,

it seems as though there ought to be in existence a copy of that let-
ter somewhere.

Mr. CLARKE. I should think so.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU do not happen to have a copy of that?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. What is the date of the letter that was sent out to the-

stockholders offering to exchange shares of General Theatres Equip-
ment for shares of the International on a share-for-share basis ?

Mr. CLARKE. The date of this letter in the record book is July 15.
Mr. PECORA. What year?
Mr. CLARKE. 1929.
Mr. PECORA. At what meeting of the board of directors of GeneraL

Theatres Equipment, Inc., was the proposition embodied in that
letter adopted?

Mr. CLARKE. I suppose at that time.
Mr. PECORA. What was the date of the meeting of the board? It

was July 11, was it not?
Mr. CLARKE. July 12, was it not? I do not see where any resolu-

tion was adopted to send this letter out, but it is probably here.
The CHAIRMAN. What was the date of the first meeting of the

board of directors of the General Theatres Equipment, Inc. ?
Mr. CLARKE. July 11, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. DO you find that printed form of letter dated July

15, 1929, embodied in the minutes of the meeting of the board held
on July 11?

Mr. CLARKE. The date on top of these pages here preceding this
letter is July 11.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I do not find it included in the minutes. That is

why I am hesitating about the date.
Mr. PECORA. When was the General Theatres Equipment Corpora-

tion actually organized?
Mr. CLARKE. July 11, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Will you let jne have that minute book, please?
(The witness handed a document to Mr. Pecora.)
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Mr. PECORA. At page 52 of the minute book which has been offered
in evidence as Committee's Exhibit No. 132, I wish to read into the
record the following excerpts froni that page [reading] :

General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to the holders of International Projector
Corporation common and preferred stocks.

General Theatres Equipment, Inc., hereby offers to exchange its common
stock voting trust certificates for common stock of International Projector Cor-
poration on a share-for-share basis. * * *

It is expected that any holder of the above-mentioned common stocks and/or
preferred stocks and/or notes may take advantage of this offer by depositing
the same with the trust department of the Chase National Bank of the City
of New York, at 18 Pine Street, New York City, on or before the close of
business August 23, 1929.

It is expected that delivery of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., common-
stock voting trust certificates will be made on or before August 5, 1929, in
exchange for common stock of International Projector Corporation and Na-
tional Theatre Supply Co. deposited prior to that date. General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., common-stock voting trust certificates will be delivered in
exchange for common stock of International Projector Corporation and
National Theater Supply Co. deposited after August 5, 1929, as promptly as
the same can be prepared.

That is signed " General Theatres Equipment, Inc., bj H. L.
Clarke, president", dated July 15, 1929. Mr. Clarke, is it not a
fact that that was the only offer that was made to the general stock-
holders of International Projector Corporation at that time?

Mr. CLARKE. That is the only one in the book, but I still believe
that an offer was made to all the stockholders.

Mr. PECORA. This form of letter, embodying this offer, is in the
minute book containing the minutes of the meeting of the board of
the General Theaters Equipment Corporation held on July 11, 1929,
which is the date at which General Theatres Equipment, Inc., came
into existence.

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could there have been any offer other than

this one made at any time prior to the date when the company itself
was organized?

Mr. CLARKE. I agree that it does not look as though there could
have been.

Mr. PECORA. Are you now satisfied that no such offer was made
to the general stockholders ?

Mr. CLARKE. On the evidence as presented, I would think that was
correct, but I still have the belief that the same offer was made. I
do not know how it was made, or when, but that is my recollection,

Mr. PECORA. HOW could it have been made?
Mr. CLARKE. I say, on the evidence it would not look as though it

could. I am not trying to dispute the evidence.
Mr. PECORA. When was the offer made to you as a stockholder of

International Protector Corporation to exchange your shares for
shares of the General Theatres on a basis of one and a quarter shares
of the latter for one share of the former?

Mr. CLARKE. When the company was organized.
Mr. PECORA. That is July 11?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I t could not have been officially made before

that.
Mr. PECORA. IS it now apparent, even to you, that you, as the

owner of 600,000 of the outstanding 800,000 shares of the capital
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common stock of International Projector Corporation, received from
yourself, as the creator and controller and president of the General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., an offer of exchange of stock on a basis
that was 25 percent better than the one that the public received?

Mr. CLARKE. I have already testified that I received one and a
quarter shares, and also many other stockholders. I have testified
that there were about 800,000 shares that received one and a quarter.
I have also stated this morning that I have been told, and believe
that there were a lot of other stockholders that got one and a quarter,
so I was not the only one that got it.

Mr. PECORA. Will you tell me how those other stockholders could
have gotten it, in view of the evidence, the authenticity, and the force
of which you now recognize and admit, that the offer made to the
general stockholders was to exchange on a share-f or-share basis ?

Mr. CLARKE. HOW could they get it?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I suppose they might complain that the offer had not

been held open long enough, and that it was not fair.
Mr. PECORA. There apparently was no offer made to the stock-

holders to exchange on the basis of one and a quarter for one, and
you were willing to admit that a moment ago.

Mr. CLARKE. I am willing to admit that the evidence was as it is,
but you are putting it this way, that I am the only one that received,
one and a quarter shares, and that is not true.

Mr. PECORA. Who else got it?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know, but there were over 200,000 shares in<

addition that received it.
Mr. PECORA. Were not the other shareholders of International

Projector Corporation that received one and a quarter shares for
each share the stockholders who consisted of the bankers ?

Mr. CLARKE. Very likely.
Mr. PECORA. And their holdings were included in this block of

600,000, were they not?
Mr. CLARKE. Eight hundred thousand.
Mr. PECORA. Eight hundred thousand.
Mr. CLARKE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Was anyone other than yourself and the bankers

ever given this offer to exchange one and a quarter shares for one?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, as I have stated so many times, I believe

such an offer was made, but I say, on the evidence, I do not see how
it could have been.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the National Theatre Supply Co. was another-
corporation that you testified heretofore you caused to be organized.

Mr. CLARKE. IL es, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you the president of it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the principal stockholder?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were the shares of that companv taken over by the-

General Theatres Equipment Co. in July 1929?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. On what basis of exchange?
Mr. CLARKE. On the basis of share for share.
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Mr. PECORA. Share for share. That is, you received share for
share, did you not, for your shares of National Theatre Supply Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What did the stockholders of National Theater Sup-

ply who represented the general investing public get?
Mr. CLARKE. There was a total of 412,791 shares of National

Theater which received share for share of General Theatres common,
and there were 149,416 shares of National Theater receiving three
quarters of a share for each share.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the stockholders who received share for
share ?

Mr. CLARKE. I was the principal stockholder.
Mr. PECORA. YOU were the principal stockholder. And who were

the stockholders that received an exchange on the basis of three
quarters of a share of General Theatres Equipment for each share
of National Theatre Supply Co.? Were they the general public?

Mr. CLARKE. They were the other stockholders.
Mr. PECORA. By the other stockholders you mean the public, do

you not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Not necessarily.
Mr. PECORA. Whom do you mean ?
Mr. CLARKE. A good deal of this stock, I believe, was held by the

people from whom we had purchased and paid cash for their stores
selling motion-picture equipment, and various lamp companies. I
think most of that stock was held there.

Mr. PECORA. Why were these stockholders given only three quar-
ters of a share of General Theatres for each share of National
Theatre Supply Co. that they owned, while you, the largest stock-
holder, received share for share ?

Mr. CLARKE. I would assign the same reason, the control, and also
the added reason, which I have never mentioned before in this con-
nection, namely, that one of the great reasons for forming the Gen-
eral Theatres Equipment was to exploit the inventions that we had
perfected in the motion-picture art, and we believed they were going
to revolutionize the industry.

Mr. PECORA. In order to exploit that revolutionary thing was it
necessary for you to get share for share for your stock of National
Theatres and the other- stockholders to get only three quarters of a
share for each share ?

Mr. CLARKE. I only say that when this thing came about, these
things were of known value, we thought, and still think, and that no
doubt the value of the offer was the same, in our opinion, to those
who got three quarters of a share as to those who got one share.

Mr. PECORA. I am not sure that I understand that reasoning of
yours, Mr. Clarke.

Mr. CLARKE. Simply that there was an added value in there for
this stock.

Mr. PECORA. Why should you have received that added value and
not the other stockholders ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, for control, for one thing.
Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. CLARKE. Because of the control, for one thing.
Mr. PECORA. YOU already had control, did you not ?
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Mr. CLARKE. Yes; but that is why I am saying the control of the
company.

Mr. PECORA. Because you had control. Why was it necessary for
you to be treated differently from the other stockholders, and more
advantageously than they were treated?

Senator COUZENS. Just because he had the power to do it.
Mr. CLARKE. I said for the control of it, and I gave the other

reason which you just heard.
Mr. PECORA. Did you think it was fair to the other stockholders

for you to do that?
Mr. CLARKE. Evidently everybody thought it was fair at the time

it was done.
Mr. PECORA. Did the other stockholders know at the time that you

received share for share for your stock of National Theater Sup-
ply Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, I have said time and again that I believe
all these stockholders of these companies had the same opportunity.

Mr. PECORA. Show me any evidence that the other stockholders
ever had that opportunity in the National Theater Supply Co.

Mr. CLARKE. I should like to do so if I can, and I will if I can.
Mr. PECORA. DO you still think you can?
Mr. CLARKE. Possibly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW let me call your attention to that same letter

from which I read before and which is page 52 of the minute book
of the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., offered in evidence. You
notice that that letter is addressed not only to the holders of Inter-
national Projector Corporation, but also to the holders of National
Theater Supply Co. common and preferred stocks, and that the letter
contains the following statement which I did not read before
[reading] :

General Treatres Equipment, Inc., hereby offers to exchange its common
stock voting trust certificates for common stock of National Theater Supply
Co. on the following basis, namely, voting trust certificates, three quarters of
a share of common stock of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., for each share
of common stock of National Theatre Supply Co.

That offer was held open until August 5, 1929. Do you still say
that the other stockholders were given the same opportunity that
you gave to yourself?

Mr. CLARKE. I say that I believe they were.
Mr. PECORA. DO you still believe it?
Mr. CLARKE. I am not in a position to prove it to you.
Mr. PECORA. DO you still believe it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Tour belief, apparently, is stronger than your

memory.
Mr. CLARKE. When I have a belief, I cannot be blamed for sticking

to it. I still believe it.
Mr. PECORA. I am not blaming you for sticking to it. I t is com-

monly done.
The CHAIRMAN. Who composed this voting trust?
Mr. CLARKE. The voting trust of General Theatres?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. YOU mean at the beginning?
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The CHAIRMAN. Yes. You refer to it here as the voting trust.
Mr. CLARKE. That is right—voting-trust certificates. There were

several voting trusts, Senator, and I would not like to answer with-
out looking it up.

Mr. PECORA. Look it up.
Mr. CLARKE (after examining documents). I was a member of the

voting trust.
Mr. PECORA. Who else were voting trustees? Do you want the

book?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
(Mr. Pecora hands book to the witness.)
Mr. CLARKE. The three voting trustees of General Theatres in the

beginning were myself, H. L. Clarke, Walter S. Hammons, and
W. F. Ingold.

Mr. PECORA. Walter S. Hammons was one of the members of the
firm of W. S. Hammons & Co., which was one of the bankers of this
corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And Ingold was a partner of Pynchon & Co., which

is another one of the bankers of the banking syndicate of this
corporation ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. West & Co. were another of the bankers in this bank-

ing syndicate?
jMr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether the Charles Wiggin, who was

a partner of West & Co., is related to Mr. Albert H. Wiggin?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I believe he is a relative.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Wiggin, can you answer that specifically?
Mr. WIGGIN. His father and my father were cousins.
Mr. PECORA. Why were voting trust certificates issued at the out-

set of General Theatre Equipment, Inc., instead of the usual common
stock certificates?

Mr. CLARKE. I would say that during this period it was usual
to issue voting trust certificates—it was not unusual. Many cor-
porations have voting trust certificates for their stock, to maintain
their management.

Mr. PECORA. Was it done to maintain their management?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long did these voting trustees continue to serve ?
Mr. CLARKE. I think they continued to serve right up to the latter

part of 1930.
Mr. PECORA. When did the General Theatres Equipment, Inc., go

into receivership ?
Mr. CLARKE. Early in 1932; January, I believe. Do you have the

date ? [After conferring with an associate.] February 29, 1932.
Mr. PECORA. Did the common stockholders of the General Theatres

Equipment, Inc., ever receive anything but voting trust certificates?
Mr. CLARKE. YOU mean representing their stock?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I think not.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, who actually controlled General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., from the time of its organization in July of 1929 to
the time in 1932 when it went into receivership ?

Mr. CLARKE. I t was the voting trustees.
Mr. PECORA. The voting trustees at all times controlled it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you were one of the voting trustees at all times,

weren't you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the other voting trustees were representatives of

the banking syndicate ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU stated a moment ago that the voting trustees

served until the latter part of 1931, didn't you?
Mr. PECORA. The latter part of 1930,1 think he said.
Mr. CLARKE. 1930; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, between that time on down.
Mr. CLARKE. Possibly they served right up to the time of the re-

ceivership, but there was a change in there at some time, and I don't
know the date.

Mr. PECORA. The only change was a change in personnel, wasn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And they served on up to the end ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, why don't you answer the questions put

to you in a manner that would give the committee the information
that it seeks?

Mr. CLARKE. I am doing the best I can.
Mr. PECORA. Well, try to do a little better, if you please. Just try.
Mr. CLARKE. For my guidance, Mr. Pecora, would you mind tell-

ing me how I could have answered that question more clearly ?
The CHAIRMAN. YOU don't remember any changes in the voting

trustees, do you?
Mr. CLARKE. I don't remember the date.
Senator COTJZENS. But how about in the matter of personnel?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; there was a change. Mr. Hammons resigned

and I do not know who was put in his place.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, when the General Theatres Equip-

ment took over in July of 1929, by an exchange of stock, the Na-
tional Theatre Supply Co. what was the book value of the stock of
the National Theatre Supply Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let me show you the application made to

the New York Stock Exchange to list the shares of General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., which has heretofore been marked in evidence as
" Committee Exhibit No. 125 ", as of November 10, 1933. Let me
call your attention to that page thereof which, in the upper right-
hand corner bears the number "A"—well, what is known as page 19
rather of this application. Isn't it a fact that as of June 30, 1929,
which was 2 weeks before the exchange was made, the total capital
and surplus of National Theatre Supply Co. was $4,199,459.70, of
which $3,540,419.93 represented capital stock, and $659,039.77 repre-
sented surplus. Is that right ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. IS that right, now you have looked it over?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, among the capital stock of the National Theatre

Supply Co. of that time was an issue of preferred stock callable at
107^, wasn't there?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the callable value of that preferred stock was

$2,150,000.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. There was also outstanding at that time $235,800

principal amount of notes, callable at $105, were there not?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO that the callable value of those notes at that

time was $247,590; is that right?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct, if you have calculated it.
Mr. PECORA. What was that ?
Mr. CLARKE. I say, that is approximately correct, and is prob-

ably absolutely correct if you have calculated it, but I have not
figured it.

Mr. PECORA. There was also outstanding at that time 555,000
shares of common stock of no par value.

Mr. CLARKE. I t is 554,000 shares, I believe.
Mr. PECORA. That gave a book value to the common stock ofv

about $3.22 a share as of June 30,1929, didn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. Isn't it $3.70 a share? Or maybe I misunderstood

your question.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was between $3 and $4 a share. I will

give you a range of a whole dollar. I want to be generous this
morning.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, it is $3.70 and something. I think that is
what you said yourself, probably, but I don't remember.

Mr. PECORA. Well, $3.77, we will say, and I will accept your figure.
Now, at what valuation was that stock taken over by the General
Theatres Equipment Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. At a nominal value of $12,787,578.
Mr. PECORA. Did you say that figure was $12,787,578?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Why do you say " nominal" value?
Mr. CLARKE. Because I believe it is a term that is usually used for a

value that is set up on the books of a holding company for stock
acquired. I t really has no relationship to the assets. It is a purely
nominal figure, used, or calculated by the auditors and the people
in the company, to denote what they think that stock is going to be
worth.

Senator COTJZENS. Well, it is a speculative value rather than a
physical asset value?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. Does it represent what you paid for it?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW about the computation of it? How did

you compute it in this case?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, the same as it was in the case of the Inter-

national Projector Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. I didn't hear you.
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Mr. CLARKE. I say, the same method was used in computing the
value of this stock that was used in the exchange for the Interna-
tional* Projector Corporation stock, namely, the potential earning
value, and actual earning value.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask, Mr. Pecora: Is there anything in
the statement you have before you to indicate how they arrived at
this figure of 12 million dollars? Or what was the earning power,
or what was it that would indicate that value?

Mr. PECORA. I have my own theory about it, and am perfectly
willing to express it. They adopted as a basis of value the market
quotation on the curb. Is that correct, Mr. Clarke?

Mr. CLARKE. I think that could be said to be a part of the basis.
But I think the basis also was the one I stated. But you say it was
that, and probably it figures out more correctly than my statement.
I t is probably a more tangible statement.

Mr. PECORA. I did not say this was more correct than your state-
ment. I t is an assumption of mine.

Mr. CLARKE. I think it is a correct assumption, too.
Senator COUZENS. Was that carried as the value at the time the

exchange was made?
Mr. PECORA. The book value of the outstanding shares of common

stock, Senator Couzens, was about $1,800,000. That was taken over
at this value of $12,787,000.

Senator COUZENS. And was that difference made up because of the
price of the stock on the curb exchange ?

Mr. PECORA. That is the only way I would explain it.
Senator COUZENS. Does that mathematically account for the

difference ?
Mr. PECORA. I t would approximate it.
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, in your calculation you deducted the

notes, didn't you?
Mr. PECORA. I deducted both the notes and the preferred stock,

certainly, after getting the value of the common stock.
Mr. CLARKE. From the total of the capital stock and surplus?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. KELLER. That has already been deducted in arriving at that

figure, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. CLARKE. Which would make little difference.
Mr. PECORA. I t would make a little difference, do you say?
Mr. CLARKE. I t would make little difference.
Mr. KELLER. I t would make a difference of the amount of the

notes.
Mr. PECORA. Those notes were retired out of the cash provided

by General Theatres, weren't they?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, then, there is a difference between the two

methods, but what is the actual difference?
Mr. CLARKE. If it were deducted prior to that time it would be

deducted twice.
Mr. KELLER. YOU are taking the capital stock and surplus as

shown by the balance sheet and deducting the preferred stock, and
also you are deducting the notes?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
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Mr. KELLER. I think you are entitled only to deduct the preferred
stock.

Mr. PECORA. The notes were paid' by cash furnished by the
General Theatres Equipment.

Mr. KELLER. That has no relation to the balance sheet.
Mr. PECORA. But it has a relation to the price paid if they were

taken over by General Theatres Equipment. If General Theatres
Equipment, out of its treasury, supplied the cash for retiring the
notes, that would be so. It seems to me it is a difference between six
and half a dozen.

Mr. KELLER. I t is a difference between computing book value and
the balance sheet of General Theatres Equipment.

Mr. PECORA. Giving you the benefit of the doubt we deducted
$247,590 on account of the notes. Let us add that to the $1,800,000,
which gives us by our method a resultant book value in stock of a
little over 2 million dollars. And that stock was entered by the
G.T.E., meaning General Theatres Equipment, at $12,787,000.

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO there was a mark-up there of over 10,000,000, of

over $10,700,000, wasn't there?
Mr. CLARKE. I beg pardon?
Mr. PECORA. Wasn't there such a mark-up ?
Mr. CLARKE. Let me see [figuring].
The CHAIRMAN. DO you call that water?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; I don't. I would call it nominal value placed

on the books of the company for the stock.
Mr. PECORA. Isn't that what is usually called water, Mr. Clarke?
Mr. CLARKE. I should say that sometimes it is called water and

sometimes it is called what I call it, nominal value of the shares.
Mr. PECORA. Which would mean one and the same thing.
(Mr. Clarke merely shrugs his shoulders.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, please answer. That shrug of your

shoulders does not get on the record.
Mr. CLARKE. I t depends, whether it means the same thing. But

that is too bad.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, prior to the creation of General Theatres

Equipment, Inc., according to the testimony you gave last week, you
caused to be acquired a company called J. E. McAuley Manufactur-
ing Co., and one called Strong Electric Co., and another one called
Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co., and a concern called Hall & Connolly,
Inc. Do you remember that?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. [After a pause.] Mr. Pecora, may I cor-
rect that answer?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Did you say I testified to that last week?
Mr. PECORA. Well, you testified in substance that you took those

companies over.
Mr. CLARKE. That we took over some companies.
Mr. PECORA. And those are the companies.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; they are. I just wanted to be correct in my

answer to your question as propounded.
Mr. PECORA. The companies that you testified to last week.
Mr. CLARKE. We said lamp companies last week.
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Mr. PECORA. Are those the names of the lamp companies, or the
firms, that you referred to?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember what they cost you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. CLARKE. They cost a total of $3,232,422.95.
The CHAIRMAN. In cash or stock?
Mr. CLARKE. Cash.
The CHAIRMAN. Who paid that?
Mr. CLARKE. I paid for them.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much did you say you paid ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was $3,232,422.95.
Mr. PECORA. Whose funds or checks were used in making such

payments ?
Mr. CLARKE. I think drafts were used.
Mr. PECORA. What was that?
Mr. CLARK. I think drafts were used, or certified checks.
Mr. PECORA. Out of whose funds?
Mr. CLARKE. Out of my funds, out of funds furnished by me.
Mr. PECORA. In whose name were those four firms or lamp com-

panies taken over?
Mr. CLARKE. I think all the contracts were made by myself.
Mr. PECORA. Made by you individually?
Mr. CLARKE. By me individually, yes.
Mr. PECORA. And did you proceed to acquire those companies in-

dividually at first?
Mr. CLARKE. DO you mean separately by me?—Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, did you—let me see.
Senator COUZENS. He has answered your question; yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long before those companies or firms were ac-

quired by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., did you acquire them?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, in the 6 months I should say preceding, or per-

haps a shorter time.
Mr. PECORA. Did you acquire them by the same general method

that you used in acquiring all the outstanding capital stock of the
Nicholas Power Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, the most of those companies were owned in-
dividually.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. More so than in the case of the others. In a few of

them we had to consider a number of stockholders, but only a few
of them.

Mr. PECORA. Before those companies were acquired by General
Theatres Equipment did you by the same general process that you
followed in the case of Nicholas Power Co. acquire the stock of those
firms or companies ?

Mr. CLARKE. I did not have as much difficulty in acquiring them.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did it the same, but not with as much difficulty,

is that it ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. The most of the contracts, as I recall, were

option purchase contracts with small sums put up. The largest com-
pany, I think, had $25,000 for the option.
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Mr. PECORA. SO that these four companies and the Mitchell Camera
Co. were acquired by General Theatres Equipment, but General
Theatres Equipment virtually acquired them from YOU ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct; or I acquired them for the benefit of
General Theatres Equipment.

The CHAIRMAN. What did General Theatres Equipment pay you
for them?

Mr. CLARKE. The same amount that I paid out.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much was that ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was the total figure that I gave you, three million

two hundred thirty-two thousand and odd dollars.
Mr. PECORA. I t was $3,232,422.95, wasn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. IS that exactly what they had cost you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you got the agreements, or any of the agree-

ments, that were entered into in connection with your acquisition
of the stock of those companies? I am referring now to J. E#
McAuley Manufacturing Co., Strong Electric Co., Ashcraft Auto-
matic Arc Co., and Hall & Connolly, Inc.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; but we haven't them here now.
Mr. PECORA. Will you let me have them during the luncheon

hour?
Mr. CLARKE. We have them at the hotel.
Mr. PECORA. Will you have them here at 2 o'clock?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the book value, the total book value, of

the J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co., Strong Electric Co., Ash-
craft Automatic Arc Co., and Hall & Connolly, Inc., at the time
General Theatres Equipment took them over for approximately 3
million dollars ?

Mr. CLARKE. Will you furnish us the stock listing application to
refer to ?

Mr. PECORA. Yes; here it is.
Mr. CLARKE. One minute. [After some figuring.]
The CHAIRMAN. Can you now give us an answer to that question ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. GO ahead.
Mr. CLARKE. The total book value of the four lamp companies

was $484,114.08.
Mr. PECORA. I did not get that figure.
Mr. CLARKE. I t is $484,114.08.
Mr. PECORA. And the General Theatres Equipment paid $3,232,-

422.95?
Mr. CLARKE. NO. That includes the Mitchell Camera Co. of

$1,475,000, which should be deducted from that figure you mention.
The total cost of the four lamp companies you mentioned was
$1,757,422.

Mr. PECORA. What was that figure?
Mr. CLARKE. I t is $1,757,422.
Mr. PECORA. Of the four lamp companies?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. And what was the book value of the Mitchell Camera
Co. at the time it was taken over by General Theatres Equipment?

Mr. CLARKE. That is not shown here on the stock listing applica-
tion, and we haven't got it. The Mitchell Camera Co. was not taken
over by General Theatres Equipment as such. It was taken over
through the medium of the Grandeur Co.

Mr. PECORA. Taken over by the Grandeur Co., which in turn was
taken over by General Theatres Equipment?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will come to that presently. In other words, accord-

ing to the testimony you have given this morning the book value of
the National Theatres Supply Co. at the time it was taken over by
General Theatres Equipment, was about $2,050,000. That is, with-
out deducting the callable value of the notes, giving you the benefit
of that.

Mr. KELLER. We are entitled to it.
Mr. PECORA. And you are getting it. I don't know whether you

are entitled to it or not. It was taken over at a valuation of $12,-
787,578, or an excess of $10,737,000 above its book value. And the
four lamp companies were taken over at an excess of $1,273,000 over
and above their book value.

Mr. CLARKE. I beg pardon. They were taken over at cost, at what
they were purchased tor.

Mr. PECORA. NOW I ask you, was it not $1,273,000 over and above
their book value?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. I say they were taken over at their cost.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am asking you one question and you want to

answer another. Just answer the one I am asking you, will you ?
Mr. CLARKE. What one is that?
Mr. PECORA. The four lamp companies, according to your testi-

mony, were taken over by the General Theatres at a price of
$1,27 3,000, approximately, over and above their book value ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. All right. The National Theatres Supply Co. was

taken over at a cost of $10,737,000, approximately, over and above
the book value?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And last week you testified that the International

Projector Co. was taken over at $28,500,000 as against a book value
of $2,225,000, or in excess of $26,275,000, approximately. Do you
recall that?

Mr. CLARKE. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Which, according to my calculation, results approxi-

mately in the General Theatres having taken over these various sub-
sidiaries at a valuation of some 38 million dollars over and above
their book value in July 1929.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. DO you mean by that that they set up a
nominal value of 40 million dollars for something that actually cost
them only about $3,600,000, showing about 36 million dollars of what
might be termed " water " ?

Mr. PECORA. Nearly 38 million dollars of water; yes.
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The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until 2
o'clock.

(Thereupon, at 12:47 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m., the
same day, Thursday, Nov. 16,1933.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee resumed at 2:25 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will resume. You may proceed,
Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF HAEIEY I . CLARKE, CHICAGO, ILL.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, have you with you now the records that
you were asked to produce during your examination this afternoon?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. They will be here in a moment. We
brought the cases down. They are being unpacked. Mr. Keller
will have them here in a moment.

Mr. PECORA. Where are they ?
Mr. CLARKE. They are out in the room outside here. Mr. Keller

just came in with me now.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, they are unpacking them?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The papers we want now are the papers with regard

to the acquisition of the four lamp companies.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And anything that you might have bearing on that

Gold Street property.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I do not think we have any of those.
Mr. PECORA. DO you have any of those papers in Washington

at all?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I do not think we do.
Senator COUZENS. While we are waiting for those papers, Mr.

Clarke, you could perhaps elucidate what you mean as to the differ-
ence between nominal value of a stock as you have explained it this
morning, and where you say on a financial statement: Patents or

f ood will, or something, $1. Just what is the difference there,
ecause in the latter case they explain it as a nominal value also ?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, the General Theatres did not acquire the assets

of any corporation. They acquired the stock. The stock of these
corporations was exchanged for General Theatres stock; and I believe
that it has always been customary for holding companies to set up
on their books the nominal value of the stock computed on a basis as
Mr. Pecora suggested this morning of the market. That is what I
mean by nominal value.

Now, in this case the exchange of the stock was made, as you per-
haps recall, on a basis in the International, of 1 share of the
International for 1*4 shares of General Theatres to the ex-
tent of about 800,000 shares, and possibly more. Now, that ex-
change was made, and also the exchange on the basis of share for
share of the National Theatre Supply Co. for the General Theatres'
stock as a part consideration of the contract with the bankers in
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financing and in initiating the General Theatres Corporation. Of
course, these negotiations took some time.

Before the first meeting of the company could take place it had
to be formed, all these arrangements had to be made, contracts had
to be made in full, and that took several weeks anyway. So that at
the time the corporation was formed, already the control of these
companies had been secured, and that was a part of the consideration
of the contract in the financing, the initial financing. And while
the option was given on a lesser basis to other stockholders, as it
turned out they had nothing to lose by having that option, but every-
thing to gain, because they could wait and see how that thing turned
out. As a matter of fact those people who kept their stock in the
International Projector Corporation and those people who kept their
stock in the National Theatre Supply—there are a few—have a
value today in their stock much greater than the General Theatres.
The General Theatres value has depreciated because of the lack of
earnings of the Fox Co. which it acquired. And these other com-
panies which are constituent parts of the International Projector
Corporation and the National Theatre Supply Co. and the other
companies are not in receivership. They are still going concerns.

The CHAIRMAN. Those other companies are still doing business,
are they?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Senator COTJZENS. Are they paying any dividends ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, I do not think so.
Senator COUZENS. I still go back to the original question. How

do you harmonize your use of the words " nominal value " in fixing
your books up, and in another case where they put in patents or good-
will for a dollar and call them nominal value? Just what is the
distinction ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I imagine if a patent was so valuable, Senator,
that it was taken in for stock that had a market value, that that
would be set up as the market value of that patent. Of course, these
holding companies have made a practice of that, I think you will
find generally, and I am not saying that it is a good practice. They
have made that a practice. And it is customary to put those values
on the books, call them nominal values, and treat them as invest-
ments and write them down if the securities go down in value.

Senator COUZENS. In fixing those nominal values do you take into
consideration the earning power in the past or prospective earning
power?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I consider that both the actual earning power
of the company, and also the potential earning power would be taken
into consideration. That is, of course, what fixes the values of the
stock on the market.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the total number of shares of the General
Theatres?

Mr. CLARKE. The total number of shares exchanges was 1,840,766.
Senator TOWNSEND. That was the total number sold, do you mean?
Mr. CLARKE. The total number of shares issued.
Senator TOWNSEND. Issued.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Pecora, are you later going into the subject

of the acquisition of Fox Films ?
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Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. All that plays a very important part in
this whole injury as to the General Theatres Equipment.

The CHAIRMAN. 1,840,766 shares?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. Mr. Pecora, I regret to tell you that Mr. Keller

tells me he is mistaken, and that he has not got those contracts here.
We did have them here and we took them up to New York last week,
but for some reason we do not have them here now. We can get
them for you tomorrow morning. I tell you we hope to get them
tomorrow morning. If we start now we can, probably.

Mr. PECORA. All right, then. Mr. Clarke, do you know what has
become of the minute books and other records of the Nicholas Power
Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. No; I do not. Mr. Burns tells me he cannot find
them.

Mr. PECORA. Have you made an effort to find them ?
Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Burns, I understand, did make an effort

and simply cannot find them; does not know what became of them.
I wondered if you knew, inasmuch as you were the sole stockholder
of the Nicholas Power Co. at the time that your other corporation,
the International, acquired it.

Mr. CLARKE. Of course, the records must have been there at the
time. There was no occasion for using them, and I personally have
never sought to find them at any time, even prior to this investiga-
tion. And then, when Mr. Burns was requested to get. them, he
tells me he cannot find them. That is all that I can tell you about
it. Of course, you realize that I am not located at the company,
and only have a nominal connection with the company at the moment.

Mr. PECORA. What do you mean by nominal connection ?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I mean I am a director in some of these com-

panies, I am a director of the General Theatres; I am a director,
I believe, of the International.

Mr. PECORA. Were you not, as a matter of fact, the individual
that put S. R. Burns into the Nicholas Power Co. as president?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I did not have anything to do with it.
Mr. PECORA. Well, you knew Mr. Burns before he became

president ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. I heard him testify yesterday that he had been

with the company since 1914. I never got acquainted with anybody
in the company until 1921 or 1922.

The CHAIRMAN. The Nicholas Power Co. is not engaged in busi-
ness now, is it ?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The General Theatres Equipment, Inc., was organ-

ized to operate as a holding company, was it not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And was that so organized in pursuance of your

ideas ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. In other words, what I want to ask you is: Were you

the moving spirit in the organization of the General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. I would say so; yes.
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Mr. PECORA. And the bankers who assisted you to organize and to
finance it were the Chase Securities Corporation, Pynchon & Co.,
West & Co., W. S. Hammons & Co., and Halsey, Stuart & Co., were
they not?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And, as organized, the General Theatres Equipment

had an authorized capital stock of 5 million shares of no par value,
did it not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And of that amount how many shares were actually

issued?
Mr. CLARKE. TWO million eight hundred and forty thousand seven

hundred and sixty-six.
Mr. PECORA. There were actually issued 2,840,766 ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. He said one million before.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I thought he said—1,840,000.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes—840 thousand.
Mr. PECORA. One million or two million ?
Mr. CLARKE. TWO million.
Mr. PECORA. When you were asked off the record a question by

Senator Fletcher as to the number of shares of stock that this Gen-
eral Theatres Equipment Co. issued, the number as I recall you gave
it was 1,840,766.

Mr. CLARKE. NO. What I started to do was to give him the stock
which was exchanged. And then I asked him "The total?" And
he said " Yes ", and I gave him the total.

Mr. PECORA. What is the total?
Mr. CLARKE. TWO million eight hundred and forty thousand, the

figure I finally gave him.
Mr. PECORA. TWO million eight hundred and forty thousand seven

hundred and sixty-six?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much of that was issued at the time the com-

pany was launched?
Mr. CLARKE. The company was launched on July 11, and including

the stock sold to the bankers on August 1, which I take would be
included in the launching of the company, the total amount is
2,040,811.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, before the actual incorporation of General
Theatres Equipment on July 11,1929. did you not enter into a written
agreement with Chase Securities Corporation, Pynchon & Co., West
& Co., W. S. Hammons & Co., and Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc., dated
July 9, 1929, under the terms and provisions of which the Greneral
Theatres Equipment, Inc., was organized?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I entered into a contract. I do not recall the
date.

Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of copy of such contract. Will you look at it and tell us if
you recognize it to be a true and correct copy thereof [handing
same to Mr. Clarke] ?

Mr. CLARKE (after examining same). Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the
record.

(General Theatres Equipment, Inc. Debenture Purchase Agree-
ment between H. L. Clarke and Chase Securities Corporation, Pyn-
chon & Co., West & Co., W. S. Hammons & Co., Halsey, Stuart &
Co., Inc., dated July 9. 1929, was received in evidence and marked
" Committee Exhibit No. 133 of Nov. 16,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The document marked " Committee's Exhibit 133 "
in evidence is as follows. Dated New York, N.Y., July 9, 1929
[reading] :
CHASE SECUBITIES CORPORATION, PYNCHON & Co., WEST & Co., W. S. HAMMONS.

& Co., HALSEY STUART & Co., INC.
DEAR SIRS: This will confirm the arrangements made between you and the

undersigned for the purchase by you of $6,000,000 principal amount of deben-
tures (hereinafter more fully described) of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
a corporation to be organized by the undersigned under the laws of the State
of Delaware.

General Theatres Equipment, Inc., when organized, will acquire the follow-
ing: Fifty percent of the entire issued and outstanding capital stock of Gran-
deur, Inc., a corporation organized in 1929 and existing under the laws of the
State of New York; all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of Hall &
Connolly, Inc., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State
of New York; all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of a corporation
to be organized under the laws of the State of Delaware or Ohio under the
name of the Strong Electric Corporation, or a similar name, which new corpo-
ration will acquire all of the property, business, and assets of the Strong Elec-
tric Co., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State of
Ohio.

All of the issued and outstanding capital stock of a corporation to be organ-
ized under the laws of the State of Delaware or Illinois under the name of
J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co., or a similar name, which new corporation
will acquire all of the property, business, and assets of J. E. McAuley Manu-
facturing Co., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the
State of Illinois; all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of a corpora-
tion to be organized under the laws of the State of Delaware or California—

You were not playing any favorites, were you? [Continuing
reading:]
under the name of Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co., or a similar name, which new
corporation will acquire all of the property, business, and assets of Ashcraft
Automatic Arc Co., a copartnership composed of Clarence S. Ashcraft and Mary
G. Ashcraft, both of Los Angeles, Calif.; all of the issued and outstanding
capital stock of Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation, a corporation
organized and existing under the laws of +he State of Delaware; 550,800 shares,
of the common stock, out of a total of 1,000,000 shares thereof issued and out-
standing, of International Projector Corporation, a corporation organized and
existing under the laws of the State of Delaware; 294,421 shares of the common
stock, out of a totaj of 510,600 shares thereof, issued and outstanding, of
National Theatre Supply Co., a corporation organized and existing under the
laws of the State of Delaware.

Grandeur, Inc., a corporation of the State of New York, 50 percent of the
capital stock of which is to be acquired by General Theaters Equipment, Inc.,
will acquire all of the common stock of Mitchell Camera Corporation, a corpo-
ration to be organized under the laws of the State of Delaware, which latter
corporation will acquire all of the property, business, and assets of the Mitchell
Camera Co., a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the State
of California, together with the land in Los Angeles, Calif., that has been
acquired, the buildings being erected thereon, and the machinery and equip-
ment to be installed therein, for the corporation to be organized, under the
laws of the State of Delaware as aforesaid.
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The Mitchell Camera Co. is engaged in the manufacture of the Mitchell
motion-picture camera; Hall & Connolly, Inc., the Strong Electric Co., J. E.
McAuley Manufacturing Co., and Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co. are respectively
engaged in the manufacture, distribution, and sale of electric arc lamps used
in theaters. Theater Equipment Acceptance Corporation is engaged in pur-
chasing or otherwise acquiring and selling or otherwise disposing of, and in
trading and dealing in, chattel mortgages, conditional sales contracts, track*
acceptances, and other obligations and commercial paper executed and deliv-
ered in respect of the purchase price, or deferred payments upon the purchase
price, of theater equipment.

General Theatres Equipment, Inc., is to be incorporated under the laws of
the State of Delaware. It will have an authorized capital stock of 5,000,000
shares of common stock, all of which will be without par value. The proposed
certificate of incorporation of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., is marked
" Schedule A", and annexed hereto and made a part hereof. No changes in
said certificate of incorporation will be made, prior to the delivery to you of
the debentures to be purchased by you hereunder, without your consent.

The undersigned agrees: 1. To cause General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to
be organized and incorporated as aforesaid;

2. To cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., when organized and in-
corporated as aforesaid, to issue $6,000,000 principal amount of debentures sub-
stantially in accordance with the terms and provisions set forth in schedule B
hereof;

3. To deliver to said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., certificates for 550,800
fully paid and nonassessable shares of the common stock of said International
Projector Corporation, now owned or controlled by the undersigned, duly en-
dorsed in blank for transfer or accompanied by instruments in writing, duly
authorizing the transfer thereof, or registered in the name of said General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., mid/or its nominee or nominees, in exchange for
688,500 shares of common stock of said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to
be issued pursuant to the terms, conditions, and provisions set forth in the
proposed certificate of incorporation, schedule A hereof.

4. To deliver to said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., certificates for 294,421
fully paid and nonassessable shares of the common stock of said National
Theater Supply Co., now owned or controlled by the undersigned, duly endorsed
in blank for transfer or accompanied by instruments in writing, duly authoriz-
ing the transfer thereof, or registered in the name of said General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., and/or its nominee or nominees, in exchange for 294,421 shares
of common stock of said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to be issued pur-
suant to the terms, conditions, and provisions set forth in the proposed certifi-
cate of incorporation, schedule A hereof.

5. To cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to acquire 50 percent of
the entire issued and outstanding capital stock of said Grandeur, Inc., at a
cost of not to exceed $2,000,000.

6. To cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to acquire the capital
stock of Hall & Connolly, Inc., and the capital stocks of the corporations to be
organized to acquire the property, business, and assets of the Strong Electric
Co., J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co., and Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co., as
hereinabove set forth, at a cost of not to exceed $3,000,000.

7. To cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to acquire all of the
common stock of said Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation in exchange
for 25,000 shares of the common stock of said General Theatres Equipment,
Inc., and to retire all of the preferred stock of said Theatre Equipment Accept-
ance Corporation at an expenditure of not to exceed $540,000.

8. To furnish to you, without expense to you, an opinion of a responsible
counsel (in a form satisfactory to your counsel) that the stocks of the above
corporations to be acquired by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., shall all be
fully paid and nonassessable and that the businesses and assets of the above
corporations to be acquired by said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., shall
be so acquired free and clear of liens and other encumbrances. Said responsible
counsel may be Messrs. Matthews & Koegel.

Reference is hereby made to an agreement of even date between the under-
signed and some of yourselves covering the purchase by some of yourselves from
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., of 300,000 shares of its common stock with
out par value. Upon the completion of the purchase by you of the debentures,
which are the subject of this agreement, and of the common stock, which is the
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subject of the agreement referred to above in this paragraph, and the retire-
ment of all the outstanding notes and preferred stock of National Theatre
Supply Co. and all the outstanding preferred stock of International Projector
Corporation and all the outstanding preferred stock of Theatre Equipment
Acceptance Corporation, the undersigned represents to you that the pro forma
balance sheet of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., attached hereto and marked
" Schedule C ", is a true statement of what the financial structure and condi-
tion of General Theatres Equipment, Inc., will then be.

The undersigned further represents that the balance sheet certified by F. W.
Lafrentz & Co., marked " Schedule D ", annexed hereto and made a part hereof,
correctly reflects what will be the condition of said Grandeur, Inc., after its
entire capital stock shall have been subscribed and paid for.

The undersigned hereby agrees to cause General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
to make, as soon as practicable after the completion of the purchase by your-
selves of said 300,000 shares of common stock of General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., an offer for the purchase, at the call prices, of all the outstanding
notes and preferred stock of the National Theater Supply Co., and all the out-
standing preferred stock of International Projector Corporation, and all the
outstanding preferred stock of Theater Equipment Acceptance Corporation.
Said cash offer shall remain open at least until January 1, 1930, and during
said period no alternative offer for the purchase of said stock and securities
shall be made by General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

The said 300,000 shares of common stock will be sold at the price of $20
per share and the $6,000,000 realized by such sale shall be placed in escrow
with the Chase National Bank of the City of New York under an escrow
agreement, satisfactory to our respective counsel, for the purpose of retir-
ing the outstanding preferred stocks of the Theatre Equipment Acceptance
Corporation, National Theater Supply Co., and International Projector Cor-
poration, and notes of the National Theatre Supply Co.

The undersigned further represents to you that the balance sheets of said Hall
& Connolly, Inc., Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation, International Pro-
jector Corporation, National Theatre Supply Co., the Strong Electric Co., J. E.
McAuley Manufacturing Co., (which will be furnished by July 15, 1929),
Mitchell Camera Co., and Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co., (a copartnership),
marked " Schedule E ", annexed hereto and made a part hereof, correctly reflect
the financial condition of the aforesaid corporations and copartnership, respec-
tively, as of the respective dates of said balance sheets, and that no changes
in financial condition of the aforesaid corporations and copartnership, or
any of them, have occurred, except in the ordinary course of business since the
respective dates thereof.

The, undersigned further represents to you that the net profits, after deprecia-
tion but before taxes, from the business of said Hall & Connolly, Inc., Theater
Equipment Acceptance Corporation, International Projector Corporation, Na-
tional Theatre Supply Co., the Strong Electric Co., J. E. McAuley Manufactur-
ing Co., Mitchell Camera Co., and Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co. (a copartner-
ship) were respectively as set forth in the statement marked " Schedule
F ", annexed hereto and made a part hereof. The undersigned also represents
to you that said net earnings, for the period from May 31, 1928, to May 31,
1929, have been not less than $2,200,000.

Subject to the correctness of all representations made by the undersigned
herein, and to the performance by the undersigned of all agreements herein
set forth to be performed by the undersigned, and subject to the approval
of your counsel as to all legal matters pertaining to the transactions herein
referred to, you agree to purchase or cause to be purchased from said General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., and the undersigned agrees to cause said General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., to sell to you, or to the purchasers designated by
you $6,000,000 principal amount of debentures of General Theatres Equipment,
Inc., substantially in accordance with the terms and provisions set forth in
schedule B hereof, at the price of $90 per $100 principal amount thereof, plus
accrued interest. Delivery of said debentures shall be made against payment
therefor at the Chase National Bank, of the city of New York, at its oifice,
18 Pine Street, New York City, or at the office of Pynchon & Co., I l l Broadway,
New York City, at your option, on August 1, 1929.

I agree that the certificates for 550,800 shares of common stock of Interna-
tional Projector Corporation and 294,421 shares of common stock of National
Theatre Supply Co. now owned or controlled by me, and to be delivered by me
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to said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., in exchange for shares of its common
stock, as hereinabove set forth, shall be so delivered prior to the delivery to you
of the $6,000,000 principal amount of debentures of General Theatres Equipment,
Inc. Unless and until I shall have delivered to said General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., certificates for said shares of common stock of International Pro-
jector Corporation and National Theatre Supply Co., as hereinabove set forth,
you shall be under no obligation to accept delivery of and pay for said $6,000,000
principal amount of debentures.

The undersigned agrees to cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., at
no expense to you, to use its best efforts to qualify said debentures under the
so-called " blue-sky laws " of any State in which you may desire to offer said
debentures for sale, and to that end to furnish all information and documents
and to execute any and all papers which may be necessary or proper so to
qualify the same.

The undersigned agrees to furnish you with the usual letter or letters to be
attached to any circular which you may wish to use in connection with the
offering of said debentures to the public;—such letter or letters to contain such
information regarding the affairs of said General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
as shall mutually be deemed advisable and to be signed by its president.

The reasonable fees and disbursements of your counsel in connection with
this transaction shall be paid by said General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

There shall be supplied to your counsel at no expense to you all documents
reasonably requested by them in connection with their examination of any
matters mentioned herein or arising hereunder.

The undersigned further represents to you that no agreements have been
made for the issue by said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., of any of its
bonds, debentures, notes, or other obligations in addition to the $6,000,000
principal amount of debentures to be purchased or caused to be purchased by
you, as herein provided.

The undersigned agrees to cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to
make application, at its expense, to list said debentures on such stock exchange
or exchanges as you may designate and at such time or times as you may
designate.

The undersigned agrees to cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to
furnish you monthly earnings statements and quarterly balance sheets thereof
as soon after the last day of each period as is reasonably practicable.

The undersigned agrees that he will cause said General Theatres Equipment,
Inc., to have its books audited once a year by certified public accountants in
good standing and to cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to furnish
you with certified copies of such audits as soon as is reasonable after the close
of each fiscal year.

At the option-of the undersigned any or all of the common stock of said
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., may be deposited in a voting trust to be
created by an agreement satisfactory to you and your counsel and to be
construed according to the laws of the State of New York. In case any of
the shares of common stock of said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., shall
be deposited in such voting trust, voting trust certificates may be issued and
delivered in lieu of, and as the equivalent of, certificates for such common
stock under any of the provisions hereof.

The undersigned agrees that he will at any time at your request rote all
shares of stock of said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., which he owns or
controls, and which may not be represented by voting trust certificates, for
the election of any five persons whom you may designate as directors of said
General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

In the event that the said common stock is deposited in the voting trust
as hereinabove provided, I agree to cause the voting trustees to be H. L. Clarke,
Walter S. Hammons, and W. F. Ingold.

The undersigned agrees to cause said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., to
enter an agreement with you that said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., will
not issue any shares of its common stock in exchange for shares of common
stock of the aforesaid corporations at rates exceeding one and one quarter shares
of its common stock per share of common stock of International Projector Corpo-
ration and one share of its common stock per share of common stock of National
Theatre Supply Co. without your consent.

The undersigned further agrees to cause said General Theatres Equipment,
Inc., to give you so-called " preferential rights " with respect to the purchase of
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any additional and future issues of its bonds, debentures, notes, or other
obligations.

This instrument shall be construed according to the laws of the State of New
York.

If the foregoing is in accordance with your understanding, please sign your
acceptance in the space provided below.

Yours very truly,
H. L. CLARKE,

By O. E. KOEGEL,
Attorney in fact.

Accepted:
Chase Securities Corporation, by Murray W. Dodge, vice president;

Pynchon & Co., by W. F. Ingold, a partner; West & Co., by
Charles B. Wiggin, a partner; W. S. Hammons & Co.. by W. S.
Hammons, president; Halsey, Stuart & Co., Inc., by E. W. Niver,
vice president.

SCHEDULE B

The debentures to be issued by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., are to be
known as its "15-year 6-percent convertible gold debentures", and are to be
issued under an indenture to be executed by said General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., and the Chase National Bank of the City of New York, as trustee,
which indenture shall contain, among others, the following terms and conditions:

1. The principal amount of debentures at any one time outstanding shall
not exceed $6,000,000.

2. The debentures shall be dated as of July 1, 1929, and shall mature July 1,
1944.

3. Interest on the debentures at the rate of 6 percent per annum shall be
payable semiannually, on the 1st day of January and the 1st day of July in
each year, at the principal office of the Chase National Bank of the City of
New York, and at the option of the holders thereof, at Continental Illinois Bank
& Trust Co., in Chicago, 111.

4. The debentures shall be convertible at the option of the holders thereof,
at any time on and after January 1, 1930, into the common stock of said General
Theatres Equipment, Inc., at the rate of $100 principal amount of debentures
for three shares of such common stock, or, in case such common stock shall
subsequently be reclassified or become exchangeable for, or convertible into,
any other class or classes of stock, then into the equivalent of such three
shares of common stock. In case of the declaration of any stock dividend,
the debenture holder shall at the time of conversion be entitled to and receive
the same or its equivalent as above provided. In case, while the debentures
are outstanding, the company shall offer any stock to holders of its outstanding
stock for subscription at a price less than $33% per share, it shall cause
notice of the offering to be published and the debenture holders shall have
the right during the period allowed for subscriptions by other stockholders
(but not less than 20 days after the first publication of such notice) to receive
stock upon conversion of their debentures to such number of shares as will
make the price thereof the same as that at which it is offered to holders of
outstanding stock.

5. The debentures shall be redeemable at the option of said General Theatres
Equipment, Inc., as a whole at any time after July 1, 1930, or in part from
time to time after July 1, 1930, or any interest date, upon not less than 40 days'
notice, at the rate of $110 per $100 principal amount of debentures, plus interest
to date of redemption. Said General Theatres Equipment, Inc., may also pur-
chase debentures for retirement and cancellation at any time or from time to
time at a price or prices not exceeding the redemption price, plus interest to the
date of purchase thereof.

6. In case the debentures or any of them shall be called for redemption the
holders thereof may exercise the aforesaid right to convert the same into
common stock up to and including the tenth day preceding the date of re-
demption.

7. Beginning July 1, 1933, a sinking fund will be established for the purpose
of retiring the said debentures at the rate of $300,000 per year.

8. The company will covenant not to create or permit any lien upon its hold-
ings of subsidiary companies or other assets without securing the debentures
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at least equally, except that this shall not apply to loans maturing not more
than 1 year after date secured by assets other than shares of common or
other voting stock of subsidiary and controlled companies. The company
will further covenant not to permit any subsidiary or controlled company to
issue additional shares of common or other voting stock, unless all thereof, or
at least the same proportion thereof as formerly owned, shall be acquired by
the company or another subsidiary. The company will also covenant to furnish
to the trustee annually financial statements, including balance sheets and
earning statements of itself and its subsidiary and controlled companies.

9. The company will covenant to refund the following taxes:
(a) Pennsylvania personal property taxes not exceeding 4 mills per annum

on each dollar of the taxable value or principal amount of such debenture;
(&) California personal property taxes not exceeding 5 mills per annum on

each dollar of the taxable value or principal amount of such debenture;
(c) Connecticut personal property taxes not exceeding 4 mills per annum

on each dollar taxable value or principal amount of such debenture;
(d) Maryland personal-property taxes not exceeding 4% mills per annum on

each dollar of the taxable value or principal amount of such debentures;
(e) Kentucky personal-property taxes not exceeding 5 mills per annum on

each dollar of the taxable value or principal amount of such debenture;
(f) Massachusetts income taxes not exceeding 6 percent on the interest

payable on such debenture;
(g) Maine personal-property taxes not exceeding 5 mills per annum on each

dollar of the taxable value or principal amount of such debenture, and/or
Maiiie income taxes not exceeding 6 percent per annum on the interest payable
on such debenture, which may hereafter from time to time be imposed by the
laws of said State; and

(h) New Hampshire income taxes not exceeding 3 percent per annum on
the interest payable on such debenture.

Mr. PECORA. For the information of the subcommittee, I might
say that I have read into the record the entire agreements with the
exception of the schedules that were annexed thereto and made a
part thereof.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, I assume that this agreement of

July 9, 1929, represents the conclusions that had been arrived at be-
tween you and the other parties to this agreement as the result of a
series of conferences that were held prior to July 9 ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Over how long a period of time were those confer-

ences held that culminated in this agreement?
Mr. CLARKE. I would say several months, anyway.
Mr. PECORA. Then it took about 7 months
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). No. I said a couple of months, or

rather I used the term " several months."
Mr. PECORA. I thought you said 7 months.
Mr. CLARKE. NO. I said several months.
Mr. PECORA. Then it took 2 or more months to hatch this proposi-

tion; is that right?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In those conferences did you discuss the proposal

with the gentlemen representing the various parties hereto, who
signed the agreement in behalf of their respective parties ? That is
to say, with Mr. Murray W. Dodge in behalf of Chase Securities
Corporation, and with Mr. William F. Ingold in behalf of Pynchon
& Co., and with Mr. Charles Wiggin in behalf of West & Co., and
with Mr. Hammons in behalf of W. S. Hammons & Co.

Mr. CLARKE. I discussed it with them, and others.
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Mr. PECORA. And with others?
Mr. CLARKE. In their organizations; yes? sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Were those debentures issued that are mentioned

in this agreement?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Practically all the terms and conditions embodied in

this agreement marked " Committee Exhibit No. 133 " were carried
out, were they?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I would say practically so.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I notice that in this agreement provision was

made for the formation of different corporations which were designed
to take over the assets of the four so-called " lamp companies " that I
questioned you about this morning. That is true, isn't it ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, some of those lamp companies were actually

in the form of existing corporations, were they not ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to the making of this agreement?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why were new corporations formed to take over those

existing corporations in such cases?
Mr. CLARKE. I think, perhaps, in order to comply with the bulk

sales law.
Mr. PECORA. And what were the features of the bulk sales law

that you wanted to comply with essentially by that manner?
Mr. CLARKE. All of them, I assume.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what were they as you had them in mind?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I cannot give you a digest of the bulk sales

law. I know generally what it means, of course, but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, now, tell us in your own way.
Mr. CLARKE. The bulk sales law, as I understand it, is a law de-

signed to prevent combinations of sales of competing companies in
all States of the Union. Is that correct?

Mr. PECORA. Did a lawyer ever tell you that those were the salient
features of the bulk sales law ?

Mr. CLARKE. I told you I didn't know what they were.
Mr. PECORA. Aren't you now referring to the antimonopoly laws

instead of the bulk sales law?
Mr. CLARKE. No; I am referring to section (c) of the Clayton

Act. But, to be perfectly frank with you, I could not give you a
good digest of the bulk sales law.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had in mind that there was something to be
^complied with with regard to the bulk sales law that made it
necessary or advisable

Mr. CLARKE (interposing). I say, perhaps.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To organize new corporations to take

over existing corporations.
Mr. CLARKE. I said, perhaps that was the reason.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you tell this subcommittee at what price,

or prices, those existing corporations or copartnerships that were
engaged in the business of lamp manufacture, were taken over by
the corporations that were organized especially under the terms
of this agreement to take them over?
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Mr. CLARKE. At the same prices that we paid the owners for them.
Mr. PECORA. YOU are sure of that, are you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I feel quite sure of it, unless there was some

organization expense, or were some items of that kind.
Mr. PECORA. And you are going to make a further search for

the documents in connection with those matters?
Mr. CLARKE. I am going to give you an actual account of it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the 550,800 shares of common stock of the

International Projector Corporation which General Theatres Equip-
ment, Inc., obligated itself to acquire under the terms of this agree-
ment, were the shares that you then owned, weren't they ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Which did not include shares owned by SLUJ of the

other stockholders of the International Projector Corporation, did
it?

Mr. CLARKE. NO. I could not contract for any other stockholder.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the 294,421 shares of common stock of General

Theatres Equipment, Inc., which under the terms of this agreement
General Theatres Equipment was obligated to acquire in exchange
for its own stock, were the shares of National Theatre Supply Co.
which you then owned; is that right ?

Mr. CLARKE. I believe so; yes, sir.
Mr. TPECORA. Reference is made in this agreement to the acquisition

of all the common stock of the Theatre Equipment Acceptance Cor-
poration, in exchange for 25,000 shares of the common stock of
General Theatres Equipment, Inc. Who owned the common stock
of Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation referred to in this
agreement?

Mr. CLARKE. Webster Securities Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. And who owned the Webster Securities Corporation ?
Mr. CLARKE. I did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many shares of the Theater Equipment Ac-

ceptance Corporation did you own through the Webster Securities
Corporation ?

Mr. CLARKE. Five thousand.
Mr. PECORA. YOU owned 5,000 shares?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What did they cost you?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was $50,000.
Mr. PECORA. And in return for them you got 25,000 shares of the

common stock of General Theaters Equipment, Inc ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Which was the stock, or a part of the issue of stock

that the bankers themselves agreed to pay $20 a share for under this
agreement?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. SO, giving that valuation of $20 a share to those

25,000 shares, and assuming that that valuation represented a fair
and reasonable value, you got the equivalent of $500,000 for stock of
the Theater Equipment Acceptance Corporation which cost you
$50,000; is that right?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW long before July of 1929 did you put that
$50,000 into the Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation ?

Mr. CLARKE. I will find it. [Looking through some papers.]
Mr. PECORA. Well, tell us approximately if you cannot tell us

exactly.
Mr. CLARKE. I think we have it. I will try to get it for you in a

minute.
Mr. PECORA. All right. [After a pause.] I t was about 2 years

before, wasn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. I t was about September of 1927.
Mr. PECORA. September of 1927, a little less than 2 years before.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And as to that Theater Equipment Acceptance Cor-

poration, it was a corporation which you caused to be organized,
wasn't it?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And its business consisted of extending credit to

purchasers or customers of the National Theatre Supply Co. and the
other companies that you had caused to be organized; is that right?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, there is a provision contained in this agreement,

which has been marked " Committee Exhibit No. 133 ", for the retire-
ment by purchase by General Theatres Equipment, Inc., of all the
outstanding notes and preferred stock of both the National Theatre
Supply Co. and the International Projector Corporation, as well as
all of the outstanding preferred stock of Theater Equipment Accept-
ance Corporation; do you recall that?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who held the preferred stock and notes outstanding

of the National Theatre Supply Co. on July 9,1929 ?
Mr. CLARKE. I can tell you what I had in just a moment [looking

over some papers].
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. I held 2,376 shares of preferred
Mr. PECORA (interposing). A little louder, please.
Mr. CLARKE. I held 2,376 shares of the preferred out of a total

of 20,000 shares issued.
Mr. PECORA. In which corporation, now?
Mr. CLARKE. In the National Theatre Supply Co.
Mr. PECORA. Who held the balance?
Mr. CLARKE. I don't know. I haven't a list of it.
Mr. PECORA. Did the bankers or any of them hold them?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, the bankers purchased, as you will recall,

and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Were the bankers, then, the holders of

the other outstanding preferred shares?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, I think the public held the most of the shares.
Mr. PECORA. NOW
Mr. CLARKE (continuing). I am getting you this International

data
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, I am asking you now about the

National Theatre Supply Co. preferred stock.
Mr. CLARKE. All right.
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Mr. PECORA. The callable price of that stock was 107%, wasn't it?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And that is what you received under the terms of

this agreement, for your portion of the preferred stock of National
Theatre Supply Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. I did not sell it to the company.
Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ?
Mr. CLARKE. I did not sell it direct to the company. That was the

stock that I sold. That 3-3 purchase account, we had that, which I
think we called a trading account, but it really wasn't so, but was
a purchase account.

Mr. PECORA. Who were the two other parties to it ?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Murray W. Dodge and Mr. William F. Ingold.
Mr. PECORA. In their individual rights or in their representative

capacities ?
Mr. CLARKE. In their individual rights, I think.
Mr. PECORA. I want you to have available when I* call for it some1

time tomorrow the terms of that 3-3 account.
Mr. CLARKE. We haven't got it.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it, Mr. Dodge? [No response.]
Mr. CLARKE. I know what happened, though,, ins the account, and

what stock was purchased, and can tell you that now.
Mr. PECORA. I want to know, Mr. Clarke, and I thought you

were telling me when you answered my question to that effect be-
fore; I want to know now who were the holders of the preferred
stock of the National Theatre Supply Co. on July 9, 1929, when this
agreement, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 133 ", was entered into.
When I asked you that question before you said you owned 2,376
shares.

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. IS that correct?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I thought you said it was in a 3-3 account.
Mr. CLARKE. I did. And you asked what I got in exchange, and

I told you I sold it to this account.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to July 9?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; I think afterwards, but I don't know the date.
Mr. PECORA. Have you been able yet from your documents
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). Just a moment, and perhaps we can

find it here.
Mr. PECORA. Very well.
Mr. CLARKE. According to our records it was turned over to this,

account September 18, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Greneral Theatres Equipment, Inc., actually re-

tired that stock by purchase at the call price, didn't it ? That is, i t
bought it or purchased it at 107% ?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right, all of it.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, on July 9,1929, when the agreement in question

was entered into which provided that such purchase be made, what
was the market quotation for that preferred stock of the National
Theatre Supply Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't know.
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Mr. PECORA. Was the stock listed on any public exchange at that
time?

Mr. CLARKE. I don't know, but I don't think it was.
Mr. PECORA. My information, Mr. Clarke, is to the effect substan-

tially that during the months of June and July 1929 the preferred
stock of the National Theatre Supply Co. was quoted within the
following ranges: June, 79 bid, 90 asked; July, 71 bid, 81 asked.
Does that accord with your recollection, substantially?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall that it was listed, Mr. Pecora. I t
may have been.

Mr. PECORA. Whether it was listed or not, it was dealt in over
the counter, was it not?

Mr. CLARKE. Oh, yes; I suppose so.
Mr. PECORA. Then these quotations would be the quotations in the

over-the-counter market ?
Mr. CLARKE. If you received those quotations from somewhere, I

do not doubt it; but I do not know what the price was.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do know this, that there were no public quota-

tions for the stock at anything like 107% at any time during the
month of July 1929 or during the month of June 1929?

Mr. CLARKE. I imagine not. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, I notice on the face of the contract of

July 9, 1929, which has been marked in evidence as " Exhibit No.
133 ", that at various places in the contract containing provisions
for the purchase of the outstanding preferred stocks and notes or
bonds of the National Theatre Supply Co., the International Pro-
jector Corporation, and the Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corpo-
ration, as the agreement was originally drawn the provision was for
the retirement of those securities rather than the purchase of them
by the General Theatres Equipment, Inc.; and I observe that the
typewritten word " retirement" in those places where it occurs in
this agreement is deleted by the drawing of a pen line through the
word and the insertion of the word " purchase ", in handwriting,
over the word " retirement." Do you recognize the handwriting of
those changes [handing paper to the witness] ?

Mr. CLARKE. I t looks bad enough to be mine.
Mr. PECORA. I t looks like your handwriting?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I did not say that. I said it looks bad enough to

be mine. [After examining paper with reading glass.] No; it is
too good. I t is not mine; it is not my handwriting.

Mr. PECORA. I t is not?
Mr. CLARKE. It is not; no.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know whose handwriting that is ?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Why was the change made from the original inten-

tion of retiring those securities to the purchasing of them by the
General Theatres Equipment Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. What?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. There is a difference between the retirement of them

and the purchase of them, is there not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I would say so.
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Mr. PECORA. Don't you know why that change was made? You
were 1 of the 2 sets of contracting parties to this agreement,
remember.

Mr. CLARKE. I say I do not recall. I probably knew at the time.
Mr. PECORA. Can you conceive of the reason for that change?
Mr. CLARKE. If the words were " purchase and call", I would see

a reason for it; but I do not see any reason for it. I do not see any
particular difference between the two words " retirement " and " pur-
chase." Eetirement might mean the calling of them; I don't know.

Mr. PECORA. If they are retired, they cannot be issued again or
used as collateral or sold.

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And if they are merely purchased they would be

available for use either as collateral or for selling purposes, would
they not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, of course.
Mr. PECORA. That is a substantial difference between the two then,

is it not?
Mr. CLARKE. If they were retired, they would be canceled.
Mr. PECORA. Exactly. But if they were purchased, they would

not have to be canceled; so they could be used as collateral or they
could be resold?

Mr. CLARKE. That is true.
Mr. PECORA. That is a substantial difference, is it not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A moment ago you said you could not see any reason

for it.
Mr. CLARKE. YOU have called my attention to that difference, and

I see it.
Mr. PECORA. Was it necessary for me to call your attention to that

difference before you were made aware of it ?
Mr. CLARKE. Apparently.
Mr. PECORA. Despite all the experience you have had in the organi-

zation of corporations and the issuing and selling and marketing of
securities ?

Mr. CLARKE. YOU asked previously three times why the change
was made, and I told you I did not know, and I do not know now.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but then you volunteered the statement yourself
that there was no difference between a plan to purchase and a plan
to retire those securities. Now you acknowledge there is a substantial
difference.

This contract of July 9,1929, also provides, in substance, that the
moneys that were to be paid to the General Theatres Equipment by
the bankers for the 6 million dollars principal amount of debentures
were to be held in escrow or, rather, that portion thereof was to be
held in escrow as would be necessary to purchase or retire these
other securities of the other corporation. Was that escrow agree-
ment carried out?

Mr. CLARKE. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that escrow agreement?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I have not.
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Mr. PECORA. Who owned, on July 9, 1929, the outstanding notes,
the 5-year 6^-percent gold notes of the National Theatre Supply
Co.?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. That, according to this contract, exhibit no. 133.

were to be purchased or retired by the General Theatre Equipment?
Mr. CLARKE. We have no information as to who owned them.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom were they issued originally?
Mr. CLARKE. They were sold to the bankers.
Mr. PECORA. Did the bankers still own them when this agreement

of July 9, 1929, was entered into?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not believe they did.
Mr. PECORA. Who do you believe did own them at that time?
Mr. CLARKE. I have no notion of it.
Mr. PECORA. Under this contract of July 9, 1929, those notes were

callable at 105, were they not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; they were callable at 105.
Mr. PECORA. What were they sold for when originally issued by

the National Theatre Supply Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Those debentures were sold at 90.
Mr. PECORA. At what?
Mr. CLARKE. They were sold at 90.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know when they were issued and sold?
Mr. CLARKE. In September 1926.
Mr. PECORA. And they were 6^-percent notes, were they not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And 3 years later they were called at 105?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct. They were purchased or called,

whatever the term is.
Mr. PECORA. They were purchased at the callable price of 105, to

put it exactly. Who owned the outstanding preferred stock of the
International Projector Corporation on July 9, 1929? As I recall
it, there were 25,000 shares of such preferred stock issued and out-
standing.

Mr. CLARKE. I owned 2,107 of those shares.
Mr. PECORA. Who owned the balance?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. The bankers?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I should think the public owned them.
The CHAIRMAN. What rate of interest did the debentures bear ?
Mr. CLARKE. Six percent.
The CHAIRMAN. They were sold to the public?
Mr. CLARKE. The debentures?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The Senator asked you about the debentures. I am

asking you about the preferred stock.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you no way of finding out who were the own-

ers, of the balance of the 25,000 shares of the International Projector
Co.'s preferred stock on July 9, 1929?
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Mr. CLARKE. One would have to go to the company's records for
that.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what the public quotation was for the
preferred stock of the International Projector Corporation on July
9,1929?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Was the stock listed on any public exchange at that

time?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not think it was.
Mr. PECORA. I t was traded in in the over-the-counter market ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; it would have to be.
Mr. PECORA. My information is that early in July 1929 that pre-

ferred stock was quoted at 95 bid and 100 asked. Does that accord
with your recollection ?

Mr. CLARKE. In July 1929?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. CLARKE. I t was undoubtedly much higher at that time than it

was 2 years previously.
Mr. PECORA. Would you say that my information is substantially

correct about the bid and asked quotations for the preferred stock of
International Projector?

Mr. CLARKE. I assume you have it from some place; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have already told us you owned all of the out-

standing stock of the Theater Equipment Acceptance Corporation—
the common stock?

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Who owned the 3,000 shares of the Theater Equip-

ment Acceptance Corporation's first preferred stock on July 9,1929 ?
Mr. CLARKE. I don't know who owned it.
Mr. PECORA. That preferred stock was callable at 110, was it not ?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know. I will find out. [After conferring

with associate.] Yes; it was callable at 110.
Mr. PECORA. And the General Theatres Equipment Co., under this

contract of July 9, 1929, or in pursuance of its provisions, actually
acquired that preferred stock at 110, the callable price, did it not?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; it did.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know for what price the Theater Acceptance

Corporation had issued that preferred stock?
Mr. CLARKE. My impression is it was issued for par, because of

the sale being equal to par-
Mr. PECORA. Was it not actually issued at
Mr. CLARKE. I do not think so. But I am not saying it was issued

at par. My impression is that it was.
Mr. PECORA. Don't you remember to whom those 3,000 shares of

preferred stock were originally issued?
Mr. CLARKE. I am sorry, but I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Was it not issued to Hammons & Co., one of the

members of this banking syndicate ?
Mr. CLARKE. I t may have been.
Mr. PECORA. Was it not issued to them at 90 instead of at par ?
Mr. CLARKE. In the absence of any record here I cannot tell you.
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Mr. PECORA. IS it not a fact that Hammons & Co. at the time the
General Theatre Equipment Co. purchased that preferred stock
of the Theater Equipment Acceptance Corporation at 115, owned
all but 70 of the 3,000 shares ?

Mr. CLARKE. I do not know; otherwise I would have answered
the other question.

Mr. PECORA. Would not the records of the General Theatre Equip-
ment Co. show that, whether or not it is a fact?

Mr. CLARKE. I suppose they would; but I must call your atten-
tion to the fact that I have not those records and I am only telling
you what I know.

Mr. PECORA. This agreement of July 9, 1929, further provides
for the purchase of 50 percent of the capital stock of the corpora-
tion called Grandeur, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The total outstanding capital stock consisted of

100,000 shares, did it not?
Mr. CLARKE. I believe that is correct
Mr. PECORA. Who owned the 50,000 shares which were taken over

by General Theaters Equipment, Inc. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Grandeur was organized at the same time for the

purpose of taking over the Mitchell Camera. It was simply or-
ganized for the purpose of taking over that camera company, and in
which Mr. Fox had a half interest, and later it was purchased

Mr. PECORA. I did not hear that.
Mr. CLARKE. I say the company was organized for the purpose of

taking over the Mitchell Camera Co., or the half interest in the
Mitchell Camera Co. And Mr. Fox's interest in that was a half
interest, and he was paid for his half interest. I do not believe
anybody held the stock or paid anything for that stock other than
just the corporation was formed to take over the Mitchell Camera.

Mr. PECORA. Well, now, let us see. Grandeur, Inc., was organized
solely for the purpose of taking over the assets of the Mitchell
Camera Co., which was an existing corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And it did so take over the assets of the Mitchell

Camera Corporation, did it not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And how did it pay for those assets ? In cash or by

an exchange of stock?
Mr. CLARKE. I t paid in cash, because it paid out $1,475,000 for one

half interest, but it paid to Mr. Fox 2 million dollars for one half
of the Grandeur stock.

Mr. PECORA. That does not answer.
Mr. CLARKE. $2,000,000 was paid to Mr. Fox by myself.
Mr. PECORA. TO whom?
Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Fox.
Mr. PECORA. By whom?
Mr. CLARKE. By myself. Of course it was out of this financing,

but I handled the transaction.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW let us see. Who owned the Mitchell Camera
Corporation at the time it was taken over by the Grandeur, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. I owned it as an intermediary as I had owned these
lamp companies.

Mr. PECORA. YOU owned it as an intermediary?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS an intermediary for whom?
Mr. CLARKE. For the General Theatres. I bought these companies

and I turned them over at the price that I acquired them.
Mr. PECORA. NOW wait. You first acquired all of the assets of the

Mitchell Camera Co., and then turned those assets over to Grandeur,
Inc.?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And Grandeur, Inc., was organized for the express

purpose of taking over those assets ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is right. And Grandeur patents and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Well, they were all included in the assets of

the Mitchell Camera Co., were they not?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; they were not. Mr. Fox had an ownership

there.
Mr. PECORA. Did Mr. Fox have any interest in the Mitchell Camera

Corporation before you commenced to acquire its stock for the pur-
pose of transferring its assets to the Grandeur, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. NO. He had a contractual relation with them for
the manufacture of cameras.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much did you actually pay either in behalf of
yourself or the person or persons or interest for whom you made the
purchase for,the stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. $1,475,000.
Mr. PECORA. $1,475,000?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What was the capitalization of Grandeur, Inc., at the

time it took over all of the assets of the Mitchell Camera Corporation
which you meanwhile had acquired as an intermediary ?

Mr. CLARKE. I think it was just 100,000 shares of common stock.
Mr. PECORA. Of no par value ?
Mr. CLARKE. I think so. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, for 50 percent of that stock General Theaters

Equipment, Inc., paid $2,000,000 under the provisions of this contract
of July 9, 1929, did it not?

Mr. CLARKE. It did.
Mr. PECORA. That was more than you had paid for all of the

assets of the Mitchell Camera Corporation ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Let me show you photostatic reproduction of what

purports to be a balance sheet of the Mitchell Camera Corporation
as of December 31, 1928. Will you look at it and tell us if you
recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such balance sheet ?

Mr. CLARKE. This states that this is the balance sheet of the
Mitchell Camera Corporation as of December 31, 1928. You asked
me if I recall having seen this be fore $
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Mr. PECORA. DO you know it to be a true and correct copy of such
balance sheet?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you ever see it before?
Mr. CLARKE. No; I do not recall that I did. But I have seen

balance sheets of the Mitchell Camera.
Mr. PECORA. When you bought for $1,475,000 the assets of the

Mitchell Camera Corporation did you do it without making any
inquiry as to its financial condition?

Mr. CLARKE. Most certainly not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, in connection with any inquiry that you made

for that purpose; that is, for the purpose of enabling you to deter-
mine what would be a fair price to pay for those assets, did you
among other things ask for a balance sheet?

Mr. CLARKE. Most certainly.
Mr. PECORA. AS of the last fiscal year ?
Mr. CLARKE. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. YOU did?
Mr. CLARKE. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is this the balance sheet that you saw?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Or one like it?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not recall. I assume that these contracts will

show a balance sheet attached to them as exhibits.
Mr. PECORA. Well, for the time being I am going to suspend with

you.
Mr. Dodge, will you be good enough to look at this photostatic

copy of what purports to be a balance sheet of the Mitchell Camera
Corporation as of December 31, 1928, and which photostatic copy
was furnished to us by the Chase Corporation. Tell us if you know
it to be a true and correct copy of such balance sheet [handing same
to Mr. Dodge].

Mr. MURRAY W. DODGE (after examining same)*. I assume it is, if
it was taken from the Chase Corporation's files, Mr. Pecora. I do
not recall it.

Mr. PECORA. Does it not bear upon its face every evidence that it
came from the files of the Chase Corporation ?

Mr. DODGE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU do not doubt the authenticity of this photostatic

copy, do you, Mr. Dodge?
Mr. DODGE. NO. I do not see that it is certified.
Mr. PECORA. Well, whatever it is
Mr. DODGE. I t is a copy of a balance sheet. How the Chase Se-

curities Corporation got it or where from I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am going to offer it in evidence for what it

is worth.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Mitchell Camera Corporation balance sheet as at Dec. 31, 1928,

was received in evidence marked " Committee Exhibit No. 134, of
Nov. 16,1933," and is here printed in the record in full as follows:)
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Mitchell Camera Corporation—Balance sheet as at Dee. 31, 1928

ASSETS
Current assets:

Cash:
In Bank $56,258.10
In office 12. 89

Accounts receivable 93,241.52
Inventory, materials and work in process, esti-

mated 42,332. 00
$191, 844.51

Fixed assets:
Land 18,059. 39
Machinery and tools $72,422.23
Less reserve for depreciation 9,548.67

62,873.56
Furniture and fixtures 1,533.50
Less reserve for depreciation 314.43

1,219.07
Patents 89, 082.21
Less reserve for depreciation 31,440.78

57,641.43
139,793.45

Deferred charges:
Unexpired insurance 322.29

Total assets - 331,960.25

LIABILITIES
Current liabilities:

Accounts payable $967.59
Accrued pay roll 512.16

1,479.7£
Capital stock 100,000.00
Surplus 230,480. 50

Total liabilities and capital 331,960.25

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit marked " Committee Exhibit No. 134""
in evidence shows as of December 31, 1928, total assets of $331,960.25.
At how much did you say you sold to the Grandeur, Inc., the stock
of the Mitchell Camera Corporation which you say you bought for
$1,475,000?

Mr. CLARKE. HOW much of it did I sell? How much of it? All
of it.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much did you sell it for to the Grandeur Co. ?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, for $1,475,000.
Mr. PECORA. Did you furnish us with this photostatic copy of

statement of figures and data [handing same to Mr. Clarke] ?
Mr. CLARKE (after examining same). Yes; that is right.
Mr. PECORA. And you furnished that to us as a true and correct

statement of the matters that it relates to, did you not ?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; as far as our records went.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received and entered on the record.
(Statement concerning International Projector Corporation, Na-

tional Theater Supply Co., Theater Equipment Acceptance Corpora-
tion, Lamp Companies and Grandeur, General Theatres Equipment,
Tnc, Fox Purchase, Fox Financing, Summary Chase loans was re-
ceived in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 135, of Nov. 15,
1933 ", and is printed in the record in full on page 3438.
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Mr. PECORA. This document has been marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 135." I want to call your attention to page 2 thereof, which
under the caption " Lamp Companies and Grandeur " says as follows:

August 1929 Grandeur bought from H. L. Clarke stock of Mitchell Camera
for $3,100,000 cash.

Do you see that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I see that.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a true statement?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why did you tell us just a moment or two ago that

you sold the stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation to the
Grandeur for the same price which vou paid for that stock, namely,
$1,475,000?

Mr. CLARKE. I t is detailed down below to show how it happened;
how it was done. We had to pay Mr. Fox $2,000,000 for his interest
in the Grandeur.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had to pay him what ?
Mr. CLARKE. $2,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Well, does that not bring the total cost of Grandeur

up to $6,100,000?
Mr. CLARKE. NO. I t would bring the total cost of Grandeur,

including the Mitchell Camera, up to $3,475,000.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much ?
Mr. CLARKE. $3,475,000.
Mr. PECORA. HOW do you get that figure ?
Mr. CLARKE. By adding the 2 million dollars and the $1,475,000.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what did you mean by the statement which I

read from this exhibit, and which reads as follows:
August 1929, Grandeur bought from H. L. Clarke stock of Mitchell Camera

for $3,100,000 cash.

Mr. CLARKE. Well, I meant just what I said. And then the detail
of it is just the way the transaction was handled, as shown completely
below.

Mr. PECORA. I wish you would make an analysis for the benefit of
this committee of that portion of exhibit no. 135 which appears on
page 2 under the caption of " Lamp Companies and Grandeur."

Mr. CLARKE. Well, what analysis do you wish me to make ?
Mr. PECORA. I want such an analysis as will intelligently give this

committee knowledge of how those lamp companies were acquired
and turned over to Grandeur. The prices, and so forth.

Mr. CLARKE. The lamp companies were not turned over to Gran-
deur. Just the Mitchell Camera Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The Camera Corporation and some Fox interest?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. What the Fox interest was does not appear ?
Mr. CLARKE. I do not believe I can give you any more complete

detail than this.
Mr. PECORA. Well, now, I will go over this in detail with you.

You have before you, have you not, a copy of committee's exhibit
no. 135?

Mr. CLARKE. I have this.
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Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now turn to page 2 thereof. Do you see toward
the bottom of the page the caption "Lamp Companies and
Grandeur " ?

Mr. CLARKE. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. What did you intend to refer to under that caption

of "Lamp Companies and Grandeur"?
Mr. CLARKE. Just exactly what it says and what follows.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, what follows is this:
August 1929. GTE—
Which relates to the General Theatres Equipment—

bought from H. L. Clarke all stock of McAuley, Strong Electric, Ashcraft,
and Hall & Connolly for $3,000,000 cash.

August 1929. Grandeur bought from H. L. Clarke stock of Mitchell Camera
for $3,100,000 cash.

That makes a total of $6,100,000 cash, does it not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That you received from the General Theatres Equip-

ment for the stock of the McAuley Co., the Strong Electric Co., the
Ashcraft Co., Hall & Connolly, Inc, and the Mitchell Camera
Corporation; is that correct?

Mr. CLARKE. Right.
Mr. PEOORA. NOW the cost to you, according to this exhibit 135,

of those assets of those five companies or units, and the disposition
by you of the $6,100,000 that you received for them, is set forth in
this exhibit 135 as follows:

Purchase price of assets
J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co $1,131,422.98
Strong Electric Co 316,000.00
Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co 150, 000.00
Hall & Connolly, Inc 160,000.00
Mitchell Camera Co 1,475,000.00

Making an aggregate, as appears on exhibit no. 135, for those
five items, of $3^32,422.93.

Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, according to exhibit 135, you paid William

Fox on August 1,1929, the sum of $2,000,000 to be used for the pur-
chase of half of Grandeur stock, is that right?

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also gave William Fox, according to this exhibit

135, 25,000 shares of General Theatres Equipment at 30, with repur-
chase agreement which you list here at $750,000 ?

Mr. CLARKE. Well, it was repurchased at $750,000.
Mr. PECORA. Was it repurchased?
Mr. CLARKE. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. By whom ?
Mr. CLARKE. By me. Cash payment.
Mr. PECORA. There is also listed here commissions paid by you

to H. E. Van Duyne of $100,000.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Interest paid by you to the lamp companies, $14,-

627.58. Is that right?
Mr. CLARKE. Right.
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Mr. PECORA. Expenses incidental to acquisition, $2,949.49.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That makes a total of $6,100,000 that you received

in cash from General Theaters Equipment in connection with that
corporation's acquisition of the assets of those five lamp companies?

Mr. CLARKE. And a half of Grandeur of this stock.
Mr. PECORA. NOW which half of the Grandeur stock was sold to

the General Theatres Equipment? The half owned by Mr. William
Fox or the half not owned by him?

Mr. CLARKE. The half not owned by William Fox.
Mr. PECORA. HOW?
Mr. CLARKE. He still held his half.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, in this statement, exhibit 135, you say

"Paid William Fox August 1, 1929, to be used for purchase of
half of Grandeur stock $2,000,000."

Mr. CLARKE. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. What did that payment represent?
Mr. CLARKE. Exactly what it says.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what did it represent?
Mr. CLARKE. It represents payment for the half interest in

Grandeur.
Mr. PECORA. YOU caused the Grandeur Co. to be organized, did

you not?
Mr. CLARKE. I provided him with the funds.
Mr. PECORA. YOU caused it to be organized, did you not?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I would say so.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. AH right. Now, you said before that you

caused it to be organized specifically to take over the assets of the
Mitchell Camera Corporation; is that right?

Mr. CLARKE. And to operate the Grandeur machines, and so forth.
We did not pay that $2,000,000 to Mr. Fox just for fun, you know.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, answer one question at a time, will you?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you remember saying a few minutes ago that the

Grandeur Co. was organized to acquire the assets of the Mitchell
Camera Corporation?

Mr. CLARKE. I did.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now, you acquired as an intermediary for

the Grandeur the assets of the Mitchell Camera Corporation, and
you told us you paid for those assets $1,475,000; now, is that correct?

Mr. CLARKE, Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU also say that the Grandeur bought from you the

stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation for $3,100,000 cash?
Mr. CLARKE. Well, that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And you also say that the Grandeur, or the General

Theatres Equipment, inpaying that $3,100,000 cash to you for the
stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation paid what that stock
had cost you?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes; I do.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I wish you would reconcile all those statements

If, as a matter of fact
Mr. CLARKE. Well, if you

175541—34—PT 7 15
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Mr. PECORA. Wait a minute. If, as a matter of fact, the stock
of the Mitchell Camera Corporation cost you $1,475,000, and you
turned that stock over to the Grandeur Company for that same price,
and then the General Theaters Equipment Co. bought the assets,
the stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation for $3,100,000 cash,
please explain to my dense mind how it is that when you got
$3,100,000 cash for the stock of the Mitchell Camera Corporation,
which cost you $1,475,000, you received only what that stock cost you.

Mr. CiiAKKE. Mr. Pecora, I received a total of $6,100,000 from this
financing with which to clear these transactions which'are set forth,
which you read in detail. The total of these transactions is also
$6,100,000. I do not know how I can make it any plainer.

Mr. PECORA. DO you think you have made it clear?
Mr. CLARKE. Perhaps not, but it is set forth in detail there. You

read it out and it totals $6,100,000.
Mr. PECORA. Well, do you think that it clearly appears in detail

on exhibit no. 135 which was prepared by you as a true and correct
statement?

Mr. CLARKE. Mr. Pecora, Mr. Keller would like to come over and
talk to you.

Mr. KELLER. May I explain this to you off the record?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
(Thereupon there was some little discussion off the record.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I think it is about time to take a recess

now, anyhow.
The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will stand in recess until 10:15

o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Thereupon, at 4:25 p.m., Thursday, Nov. 16, 1933, and adjourn-

ment was taken until 10:15 o'clock the next day, Friday, Nov. 17,
1933.)

(Committee Exhibit No. 135 of Nov. 16,1933, is here printed in the
record in full as follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 135, NOVEMBER 16, 1933

International Projector Corporation

September 17. 1925, organized as Cine Machinery Corporation.
November 23, 1925, name changed to International Projector Corporation.
Authorized capital: $7 dividend preferred stock, 50,000 shares; common

stock, 200,000 shares.
November 23, 1925, sold to Pynchon, West, Shermar & Hammons for

$2,250,000: Preferred stock, 25,000 shares; common stock, 75,000 shares (price
90 for preferred, common as bonus).

December 1, 1925, bankers offered allotment certificates one share preferred
and one share common for $100 plus accrued dividends on preferred.

Common stock was disposed of as follows:
To H. L. Clarke for net assets of Acme Motion Picture Projector

Co shares— 150,000
Less: Stock donated back to International by H. L. Clarke do 25,000

125,000
Sold to bankers (with 25,000 shares preferred for $2,250,000, as stated

above) shares— 75,000

Total authorized do 200,000
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Proceeds of $2,250,000 used as follows:
Acme Motion Picture Projector Co.:

Purchase of Acme Motion Picture Projector Co. bonds $171,331.67
Payment of liabilities of Acme Motion Picture Projector Co._. 197,000.00

Nicholas Power Co., Inc.:
Paid to S. R. Burns (acting as agent) for assets of Nicholas

Power Co $690,777.78
Precision Machine Co., Inc.:

Purchase of assets from stockholders of Precision
Machine Co.:

James A. Stillman $200,000
Adrian H. Larkin 200,000
H. L. Clarke (for Precision stock acquired by

him) 200,000
$600,000. 00

Paid to H. L. Clarke (expended by him for property of Cinema
Building Corporation) 225, 700.65

Payment of note at New York Trust Co 300,000.00
Payment of note and interest at National City Bank 50,479.16
Paid on account of James A. Stillman $50,251.22
Less: Account of Simplex Photo Products 35,540.48

14,710. 74

Total proceeds 2,250,000.00
Common stock reclassified 5 for 1 in 1929 making l%000,000 shares common,

25,000 shares preferred outstanding.
August 1, 1929, General Theatres common exchanged for International com-

mon 800,000 shares International received 1% for 1, 200,000 shares Inter-
national received share for share.

National Theatre Supply Co.

September 1926, Capitalization Authorized and Issued (Incorporated
in Delaware) :

5-year sinking fund gold notes due Jan. 1, 1931 $1,500,000
$7 dividend preferred stock, no par shares__ 20, 000
Common stock, no par do 500,000

Securities disposed of as follows:
$1,500,000 gold notes sold to bankers at 90 1,350,000
15,000 shares preferred sold to bankers at 80 1,200,000
5,000 shares preferred sold to H. L. Clarke at 80 400,000
120,000 shares common sold to bankers at 25 cents 30,000
380,000 shares common sold to H. L. Clarke for cash, ($2.42) __ 921,179

Total proceeds 3, 901,179
Proceeds used to acquire from owners business and assets of some 30 theatre

supply companies.
August 1, 1929, General Theatres Equipment common exchanged for National

Theatres common: 412,791 shares National Theatres received share for share,
141,416 shares National Theatres received three-quarters share for one. (Com-
mon stock in excess of original 500,000 shares issued subsequently.)

Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation

August 1927, Capitalization Authorized and Issued (Incorporated in
Delaware) :

First preferred stock, no par, 3,000 shares $300, 000
Second preferred stock, no par, 2,000 shares 200, 000
Common stock, no par, 5,000 shares 50,000

August 16, 1927, Webster loaned National Theatres $100,000, repaid March 16,
1928.
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December 12, 1927, Webster loaned Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corpora-
tion $100,000, repaid March 15, 1928.

September 1927, Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation erroneously
showed sale of 5,000 shares common stock to National Theatres for $100,000.

February 1928, Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation corrected original
entry by reversing, and recorded sale to Webster of 5,000 shares common for
$50,000 and 500 shares second preferred for $50,000.

August 1, 1929, Webster exchanged 5,000 Theatre Equipment Acceptance
Corporation common for 25,000 General Theatres Equipment common.

Lamp companies and Grandeur

August 1929, General Theatres Equipment bought from H. L. Clarke all stock
of McAuley, Strong Electric, Ashcraft, and Hall & Connolly for $3,000,000 cash.

August 1929, Grandeur bought from H. L. Clarke stock of Mitchell Camera for
$3,100,000 cash.

Cost to H. L. Clarke of above, and disposition of funds! as follows:
Purchase price of assets:

J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co $1,131,422.93
Strong Electric Co ^ 316,000.00
Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co 150,000.00
Hall & Connolly, Inc 160,000.00
Mitchell Camera Co 1,475,000.00

$3,232,422. 93
Paid Wm. Fox Aug. 1, 1929, to be used for purchase of half of

Grandeur stock 2,000,000.00
•Given Wm. Fox, 25,000 shares General Theatres Equipment at 30,

with repurchase agreement 750,000.00
Commissions to H. E. Van Duyne 100,000.00
Interest paid by H. L. Clarke re lamp companies 14,627.58
Expenses incidental to acquisition 2,949.49

Total 6,100,000.00

General Theatres Equipment Inc.

TJuly It, 1929, incorporated in Delaware. Authorized 5,000,000 shares no par common. Common stock
issued, 2,840,786 shares]

Shares Book value

To acquire common stocks of subsidiaries:
Aug. 29:

International Projector Corporation, 999,600 shares
National Theatre Supply Co., 664,207 shares
Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation, 5,000 shares . . .

Sold to bankers Aug. 1,1929, at $20
Used for conversion of $6,QO04MO debentures on June 30,1930
Sold to bankers in April 1930 at $40 per share, less commission of $2.50 per share,

to net General Theatre Equipment $37.50 per share. (Of this amount $12.50
credited to capital surplus and $25 per share to capital stock)

Total
Less amount credited to capital surplus in original organization
Capital stock account at time of prior acquisition ,

1,199,933
518,853
25,000

300,000
180,000

617,000

$28,488,600.00
12,787,578.65

50,000.00
6,000,000.00
5,579,875.00

15,425,000.00

2,840,786 68,331,053.65
5,000,000.00

63,331,053.65

August 1, 1929, sold to Chase Securities, Pynchon, West, Hammons,
and Halsey, Stuart the following securities:

300,000 shares General Theatre Equipment, Inc., common at 20- $6,000,000
$6,000,000, 15-year 6 percent debentures at 90 5,400,000

Total 11,400,000
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The proceeds from these sales were used as follows:
International Projector Corporation, 25,000 shares preferred

stock at 115 2,875,000
National Theatre Supply Co.:

20,000 shares preferred stock at 107% 2,150,000
$235,800 5-year 6V2 sinking fund gold notes at 105 247,590

Theatre Equipment Acceptance Corporation:
3,000 shares $6 dividend preferred stock, at 110 330,000

2,000 shares $7 dividend preferred stock, at 105 210,000
Grandeur, Inc., 50,000 shares (50 percent) capital stock 2,000,000
J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co.1 ]
The Strong Electric Corporation \_ I o AAA nnA
Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co.1 f" a,uuu,uuu
Hall & Connolly, Inc.1 J
Cash for working capital 587,410

Total, as above 11,400,000

Fox Purchase

Apr. 7, 1930, purchased Fox Film and Fox Theatres class I> as
follows:

Cash payment to William Fox Apr. 7, 1930, for 50,101
shares Fox Film class B and 100,000 shares Fox Theatres
class B $15, 000, 000.00

2,500 shares Fox Film class B purchased from Branch
Brook, Inc., on May 1, 1930 712, 500.00

Notes of General Theatres Equipment given William Fox on
Aug. 13, 1930, in order to secure the release of his claims
in connection with the original stock purchase, in settle-
ment of certain claims of Fox in connection with the issue
of 1,600,000 additional shares Fox Film Corporation class
A stock in which Fox claimed a 20 percent participation
which was not provided him, and other claims under the
original purchase contract.

9 notes for $300,000 each, dated Aug. 13,
1930, due 1 year from date $2. 700,000.00

1 note for $200,000 dated Aug. 13, 1930,
due 1 year from date 200,000.00

1 note for $100,000 dated Aug. 13, 1930, due
1 year from date 100,000.00

Total 3,000,000. 00
Less: Note turned back to General Theatres

Equipment by William Fox and canceled- 200,000.00
2,800,000.00

Note of General Theaters Equipment dated Aug. 13, 1930,
due in 60 days (and paid at maturity) given to Albert
M. Greenfield for his services in connection with the
settlement of claims of William Fox for $3,000,000 as
above stated 250,000.00

33,493 shares Fox Film Corporation class B VTC received
in exchange for 100,479 shares Fox Film Corporation
class A stock VTC (May 31, 1931) 3,094, 524.10

Total cost at Dec. 31, 1931, of 86,094 shares Fox Film Class
B and 100,000 shares Fox Theatres class B owned by
General Theatres Equipment 21,857,024.10

1 Entire capital stock of each of these companies purchased from H. L. Clarke for
&3,000,000.
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Fox Financing

Apr. 18, 1930, additional issue 1,600,000 shares Fox Film class A sold at 30;
440,000 shares taken by bankers, 1,160,000 shares by General Theatres Equip-
ment. With subsequent purchases General Theatres Equipment investment
and Fox Film class A as follows:

Original participation in new issue, 1,000,000 shares $30,000,000.00
Shares originally intended for William Fox purchased by

General Theatres Equipment, 160,000 shares 4,800,000.00
Purchased on open market during 1930, 176,600 shares 6,364,239.66

Totals December 31, 1930, 1,336,600 shares 41,164,239.66
Total of above 2 groups 63,021,263.76

Less: Duplication cost of 100,479 shares class A 3,094,524.10

Total cost: 1,336,600, Fox Film A; 86,094, Fox Film B;
100,000, Fox Theatres B 59,926,739.66

In order to purchase the first 2 blocks, totaling 1,160,000 shares,
General Theatres Equipment raised funds as follows:

Apr. 18, 1930, borrowed from Chase National Bank on
30-day note for $27,000,000, $15,000,000 used to pay note
dated Apr. 7, 1930, balance in connection with purchase
of A 12,000, 000. 00

Sold to Pynchon & Co., 350,000 shares General Theatres
Equipment common stock at $40 less commission of $2.50;
net, $37.50 13,125, 000.00

Sold to Halsey Stuart & Co., 133,500 shares General
Theatres Equipment common at $40 less commission of
$2.50 per share; net, $37.50 5, 006,250. 00

Sold to H. L. Clark 133,500 shares General Theatres Equip-
ment common, at $37.50 net 5, 006, 250.00

Total 35,137,500.00

May 1, 1930, sold to Chase Securities, Pynchon, West, Hammons, and Halsey
Stuart $30,000,000, 10 year 6 percent debentures, dated April 1, 1930. Sold at
90, proceeds $27,000,000, used to pay note at Chase dated April 18, 1930.

Summary Chase loans

Borrowed Paid off Balance
owing

Apr. 7: Borrowed to make cash payment to Wm. Fox for Film and
Theaters, class B

Apr. 18: Borrowed to raise funds to pay for Fox class A and to retire
Apr. 7 loan

Apr. 30: Borrowed from Chase Securities Corporation
May 1: Paid off Apr. 18 note with proceeds from sale of $30,000,000

debentures..
May 6: Borrowed from Chase National, paid off Apr. 30 loan from

Chase Securities -
May 7: Borrowed from Chase National
May 16: Part payment on May 6 loan
Oct. 10: Borrowed to retire May 7 loan, balance of May 6 loan, and

to provide $6,000,000 new funds

$15,000,000

27,000,000
2,000,000

2,500,000
2,500,000

1931

Apr. 14- Borrowed to purchase 100,000 shares Film Securities Cor-
k poration preferred stock

10,000,000

9,700,000

$15,000,000

27,000,000

2,000,000

1,000,000

4,000,000

$15,000,000

27,000,000
29,000,000

2,000,000

2,500,000
5,000,000

10,000,000

19,700,000

The latter two large loans were secured as follows:
Ten million dollar loan of October 10, 1930: 800,000 shares Fox Film Cor-

poration class A VTC: 19,769 shares National Theatres Supply Co. $7 pre-
ferred; 24,640 shares International Projector Corporation $7 preferred.
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STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES 3443

Nine million seven hundred thousand dollar loan of April 14, 1931: 250,000
shares Fox Film Corporation class A VTO; 100,000 shares Film Securities
Corporation $7 preferred.

December 1,1930, stock of General Theatre Equipment reclassified; one third
share $3 preferred, and two thirds share new common given for each share
old common.

December 11, 1930, Webster Securities Corporation exchanged 258,877 shares
$3 preferred with syndicate managed by Pynchon (Syndicate agreement dated
Nov. 10, 1930), receiving 258,877 shares new common stock.
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